### University of Kentucky

## **UKnowledge**

Theses and Dissertations--Manufacturing Systems Engineering

Manufacturing Systems Engineering

2012

# ECONOMIC MODELING & OPTIMIZATION OF A REGION SPECIFIC MULTI-FEEDSTOCK BIOREFINERY SUPPLY CHAIN

William H. Faulkner University of Kentucky, whfaul2@gmail.com

Right click to open a feedback form in a new tab to let us know how this document benefits you.

#### **Recommended Citation**

Faulkner, William H., "ECONOMIC MODELING & OPTIMIZATION OF A REGION SPECIFIC MULTI-FEEDSTOCK BIOREFINERY SUPPLY CHAIN" (2012). *Theses and Dissertations--Manufacturing Systems Engineering*. 3. https://uknowledge.uky.edu/ms\_etds/3

This Master's Thesis is brought to you for free and open access by the Manufacturing Systems Engineering at UKnowledge. It has been accepted for inclusion in Theses and Dissertations--Manufacturing Systems Engineering by an authorized administrator of UKnowledge. For more information, please contact UKnowledge@lsv.uky.edu.

### STUDENT AGREEMENT:

I represent that my thesis or dissertation and abstract are my original work. Proper attribution has been given to all outside sources. I understand that I am solely responsible for obtaining any needed copyright permissions. I have obtained and attached hereto needed written permission statements(s) from the owner(s) of each third-party copyrighted matter to be included in my work, allowing electronic distribution (if such use is not permitted by the fair use doctrine).

I hereby grant to The University of Kentucky and its agents the non-exclusive license to archive and make accessible my work in whole or in part in all forms of media, now or hereafter known. I agree that the document mentioned above may be made available immediately for worldwide access unless a preapproved embargo applies.

I retain all other ownership rights to the copyright of my work. I also retain the right to use in future works (such as articles or books) all or part of my work. I understand that I am free to register the copyright to my work.

### **REVIEW, APPROVAL AND ACCEPTANCE**

The document mentioned above has been reviewed and accepted by the student's advisor, on behalf of the advisory committee, and by the Director of Graduate Studies (DGS), on behalf of the program; we verify that this is the final, approved version of the student's dissertation including all changes required by the advisory committee. The undersigned agree to abide by the statements above.

William H. Faulkner, Student Dr. Fazleena Badurdeen, Major Professor Dr. Dusan Sekulic, Director of Graduate Studies

### ECONOMIC MODELING & OPTIMIZATION OF A REGION SPECIFIC MULTI-FEEDSTOCK BIOREFINERY SUPPLY CHAIN

THESIS

A thesis submitted in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of Master of Science in Manufacturing Systems Engineering in the College of Engineering at the University of Kentucky

By William Harrison Faulkner Lexington, KY Director: Dr. Fazleena Badurdeen, Associate Professor of Mechanical Engineering

Lexington, KY

2012

Copyright © William Harrison Faulkner 2012

#### ABSTRACT OF THESIS

#### ECONOMIC MODELING & OPTIMIZATION OF A REGION SPECIFIC MULTI-FEEDSTOCK BIOREFINERY SUPPLY CHAIN

The objective of this thesis is to include strategic and tactical level decisions into the biorefinery supply chain design for a specific region while comparing multiple conversion technologies and biomass feedstocks. The allocation of biomass feedstocks, products, and the respective supply chain configuration locations are determined while ensuring the regions monthly biomass availability and product market demand constraints are met. This research considers all actions required to bring the bio-based products to market from harvesting, storing, and processing the biomass to market distribution. Two different conversion technologies are chosen for comparison: one advanced conversion technology and one conventional technology. Potential investors and policy makers will be able to use this region specific tool by maximizing annual profitability to evaluate potential lignocellulosic biomass feedstocks and conversion technologies for the production of energy, fuels, and chemicals. The tool utilizes ILOG OPL software for optimization while interfacing with Microsoft Excel for parameter inputs and results output. From the sensitivity analysis, further insight is gained to what key drivers greatly influence the performance of each supply chain. The results demonstrate the practicality of this tool, which then can be further analyzed through other models such as discrete event simulation.

KEYWORDS: Optimization, Biomass, Supply Chain, Renewable Energy, Jackson Purchase Region

William Harrison Faulkner

10/04/2012

#### ECONOMIC MODELING & OPTIMIZATION OF A REGION SPECIFIC MULTI-FEEDSTOCK BIOREFINERY SUPPLY CHAIN

By

William Harrison Faulkner

Dr. Fazleena Badurdeen Director of Thesis

Dr. Dusan Sekulic Director of Graduate Studies

10/04/2012

Dedicated to my family

#### ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

I would like to acknowledge and deeply thank my advisor, Dr. Fazleena Badurdeen, for the sincere encouragement and guidance throughout my Master's studies. Through multiple feedback iterations on all aspects of my work, she not only motivated me but also challenged me to set the bar higher in my work, all while maintaining the highest level of professionalism. This thesis would not have been possible without her persistent encouragement and guidance. I would like to thank Dr. Ibrahim Jawahir and Dr. Jeffrey Seay for agreeing to be on my committee, as well as for providing valuable feedback and advice during my thesis defense and graduate studies.

I would like to thank all the faculty members and staff of the Institute for Sustainable Manufacturing for their support throughout my time there. I would like to send my deepest gratitude to my research colleagues for their much appreciated support and cooperation.

I am always thankful for my friends and family's love, affection, and support. I am grateful for my parent's relentless motivation throughout my life. I would like to thank my loving wife who has believed in me and pushed me to be the person I am today.

### TABLE OF CONTENTS

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS	iii
TABLE OF CONTENTS	iv
LIST OF TABLES	vi
LIST OF FIGURES	viii
1 INTRODUCTION	
1.1 Overview	1
1.2 Research Objectives & Questions	
2 LITERATURE REVIEW	5
2.1 Biomass Supply Chains	
2.2 Bioenergy Supply Chains	
2.3 Integrated Biorefinery	
2.4 Collaborative Work	
2.5 Summary	
3 METHODOLOGY	
3.1 Definition of Problem Scope	
3.2 Model Development	
3.2.1 Model Assumptions	
3.2.2 Mathematical Model	
3.2.3 Diesel Consumption Calculation	
3.3 Optimization and Analysis	
4 CASE STUDY	
4.1 Jackson Purchase Region of Kentucky.	
4.2 Biomass Feedstocks	
4.2.1 Annual Availability	
4.2.2 Harvest Progress	
4.2.5 Monthly Availability	
4.3 1 Kentucky Monthly Product Demand	45
4.3.2 Jackson Purchase Monthly Product I	0emand
4.4 Biomass, Biorefinery, and Market Distr	ibution Locations53
5 MODELING SCENARIOS	
5.1 Integrated Biorefinery Conversion Tech	nology 63
5.1.1 Process Model Communication	
5.1.2 Feedstock Availability & Product De	mand65
5.1.3 Variable Inputs	
5.2 Fermentation Conversion Technology	
5.2.1 Feedstock Availability	
5.2.2 Variable Inputs	
6 INTEGRATED BIOREFINING RESULTS	& ANALYSIS77
6.1 Integrated Biorefinery Results	
6.1.1 Supply Chain Configurations	
6.1.2 Biorefinery Profitability, Costs, & Re	venues
6.2 Integrated Biorefining Additional Decis	ions
6.3 Integrated Biorefinery Sensitivity Analy	/\$1\$85

7	FERMENTATION RESULTS & ANALYSIS	
	7.1 Fermentation Results	
	7.1.1 Supply Chain Configurations	
	7.1.2 Biorefinery Profitability, Costs, & Revenue	
	7.2 Fermentation Additional Decisions	
	7.3 Fermentation Sensitivity Analysis	96
8	CONCLUSIONS & FUTURE WORK	
Rł	EFERENCES	
VI	ITA	

### LIST OF TABLES

Table 3-1: Notations   20		
Table 4-1: Feedstock characteristics    37		
Table 4-2: Jackson Purchase Region Poultry Litter availability by county in tons (USDA, 2007)		
Table 4-3: Jackson Purchase Region Forest Residue availability by county in tons (TPO, 2009) 38		
Fable 4-4: Jackson Purchase Region Corn Stover availability by county in tons (USDA, 2010a)39		
Table 4-5: Jackson Purchase Region Winter Wheat Straw availability by county in tons (USDA,		
2011a)		
Table 4-6: Kentucky corn grain harvest completion percentage (USDA, 2010b)40		
Table 4-7: Kentucky corn grain new supply percentage of total production (USDA, 2010b) 40		
Table 4-8: Illinois winter wheat straw harvest completion percentage (USDA, 2011b)		
Table 4-9: Illinois winter wheat straw new supply percentage of total production (USDA, 2011b)		
Table 4-10: Summary of estimated monthly corn stover and winter wheat straw new supply		
percentage of total production Jackson Purchase Region		
Table 4-11: Monthly new supply of poultry litter by county (tons/month)		
Table 4-12: Monthly new supply of forest residue by county (tons/month)		
Table 4-13: Monthly new supply of corn stover by county (tons/month)		
Table 4-14: Monthly new supply of winter wheat straw by county (tons/month)		
Table 4-15: Kentucky electricity generation (TWh/month)		
Table 4-16: Kentucky natural gas delivered (Billion cubic ft/month)		
Table 4-17: Kentucky special fuels sales (Million gallons/month)		
Table 4-18: Kentucky gasoline sales (Million gallons/month)		
Table 4-19: United States Residual Fuel Oil Supplied (Millon gallons/month)47		
Table 4-20: United States, Kentucky, and Jackson Purchase population by year (2004-2010)48		
Table 4-21: Population by county in the Jackson Purchase Region (2004-2010)		
Table 4-22: County gasoline monthly demand (gallons/month)		
Table 4-23: County diesel monthly demand (gallons/month)		
Table 4-24: County natural gas monthly demand (thousand cubic ft/month)51		
Table 4-25: County electricity monthly demand (MWh/month)		
Table 4-26: County ethanol monthly demand (gallons/month)    52		
Table 4-27: County residual fuel oil monthly demand (gallons/month)		

Table 4-28: Biomass feedstock location information	. 54
Table 4-29: Number of county biomass locations	. 54
Table 4-30: Jackson Purchase Region county seats	. 55
Table 4-31: Distance from poultry litter locations to plant locations (miles)	. 57
Table 4-32: Distance from forest residue locations to biorefinery locations (miles)	. 58
Table 4-33: Distance from corn stover and winter wheat straw locations to biorefinery locati	ons
(miles)	. 60
Table 4-34: Distance from the biorefinery locations to the market distribution locations (miles)	61
Table 4-35: Residual Fuel Oil Terminal Distances (miles)	. 62
Table 4-36: Electrical grid efficiencies	. 62
Table 5-1: Poultry litter location monthly new supply (tons/month)	. 66
Table 5-2: Corn stover location monthly new supply (tons/month)	. 67
Table 5-3: Forest residue location monthly new supply (tons/month)	. 68
Table 5-4: Integrated biorefining cost parameters summary	. 69
Table 5-5: Integrated biorefining miscellaneous parameters	. 70
Table 5-6: Corn stover location monthly new supply (tons/month)	. 72
Table 5-7: Winter wheat straw location monthly new supply (tons/month)	.73
Table 5-8: Fermentation cost parameters summary	. 75
Table 5-9: Fermentation miscellaneous parameters	.76
Table 6-1: ASPEN monthly feedstock range based on plant size (kg/s)	. 78

### LIST OF FIGURES

Figure 1-1: Process Flow of Biomass Feedstocks to Biobased Products to Market Applications
(Trip et al, 2009)
Figure 3-1: Framework development steps16
Figure 3-2: Framework development steps
Figure 4-1: Jackson Purchase Region in Western Kentucky
Figure 4-2: Methodology for county product demand
Figure 4-3: Population by county in the Jackson Purchase Region (1970-2010)
Figure 4-4: Plant locations
Figure 4-5: Location of all the broilers and layers
Figure 4-6: Poultry litter locations
Figure 4-7: Forest residue locations
Figure 4-8: Corn stover and winter wheat straw locations
Figure 4-9: Market distribution locations
Figure 5-1: Integrated biorefining process flow diagram
Figure 5-2: Process and optimization model communication
Figure 5-3: Integrated biorefining ASPEN screenshot
Figure 5-4: Fermentation process flow diagram
Figure 6-1: Large integrated biorefinery supply chain configuration78
Figure 6-2: Medium integrated biorefinery supply chain configuration79
Figure 6-3: Small integrated biorefinery supply chain configuration
Figure 6-4: Integrated biorefinery supply chain monthly profitability for small, medium, and large
plant sizes
6-5: Integrated biorefinery monthly costs (\$/month), (a) small, (b) medium, and (c) large
6-6: Integrated biorefinery monthly revenues (\$/month), (a) small, (b) medium, and (c) large82
Figure 6-7: Monthly profitability without residual fuel oil transportation (\$/month)83
Figure 6-8: Monthly profitability with government subsidy to farmer (\$/month)
Figure 6-9: Monthly profitability with plant shutdown (\$/month)
Figure 6-10: Annual profitability with ranging gasoline price (\$/year)
Figure 6-11: Annual profitability with ranging diesel price (\$/year)
Figure 6-12: Annual profitability with ranging natural gas price (\$/year)
Figure 6-13: Annual profitability with ranging electricity price (\$/year)
Figure 6-14: Annual profitability with ranging residual fuel oil price (\$/year)

Figure 7-1: 1.89 Million gallon biorefinery supply chain configuration (optimal)9	0
Figure 7-2: 0.5 Million gallon biorefinery supply chain configuration	1
Figure 7-3: 5.0 Million gallon biorefinery supply chain configuration9	1
Figure 7-4: Fermentation biorefinery supply chain monthly profitability (\$/month)	2
Figure 7-5: Fermentation biorefinery supply chain monthly production profitability (\$/gallon)9	13
7-6: Monthly biorefinery costs (\$/month), (a) 0.5 million gallon, (b) 1.89 million gallon, (c) 5.	.0
million gallon	4
7-7: Monthly costs as a percentage of total monthly costs (%)9	15
Figure 7-8: Monthly profitability with government subsidy to farmer (\$/month)9	6
Figure 7-9: Annual profitability with ranging ethanol price (\$/year)9	7
Figure 7-10: Annual profitability with ranging diesel price (\$/year)9	7

#### **1** INTRODUCTION

#### 1.1 Overview

Over the past decade, energy derived from fossil fuel resources has become an engaging debate due to economic, environmental, and geopolitical reasons. Energy derived from biomass resources, known as bioenergy, is seen as a future energy resource which could help fill this niche. Possible positive impacts of bioenergy include reducing the United States dependence on foreign oil from unstable areas such as the Middle East, in addition to reducing the overall carbon footprint of the country all while involving local rural economies. These biomass resources include all plant and plant-derived materials not just starch, sugar and oil crops already used for food and energy, which includes animal manure (An et al, 2011) as well as a wide variety of industrial-process, municipal-solid, and urban-wood residues (Perlack et al, 2005). Depending on the conversion technology, potential products include electricity liquid transportation fuels, and chemicals with industrial applications.

To progress the production and use of biobased products some governments have proposed and passed legislation requiring a certain percentage of their energy portfolio to come from biomass resources. With the passage of the Energy Independence and Security Act (EISA) of 2007, the US government expanded its Renewable Fuels Standard (RFS) and now will require 36 billion US gallons of biofuels by 2022, of which 21 billion gallons must be derived from non-cornstarch based bioproducts (Biotechnology, 2011). Not only has the federal government in the US has passed renewable energy mandates but 37 of the 50 states plus the District of Columbia and Puerto Rico have enacted a renewable portfolio standard or a renewable portfolio goal (EPA, 2011). The United Kingdom also requires 20% of electricity to come from renewable sources by 2020 as well as cutting 60% of carbon dioxide emissions by 2050 (United Kingdom, 2008). The European Union has adopted a similar energy plan as the Directive 2003/30/CE sets a mandatory quota of biofuels content in traditional liquid transportation fuels to 10% by 2020 as well as a 20% cut of green house gas emissions from all primary energy sources (Londo et al, 2010). Argentinian law 26093 mandates a minimum content of biofuels in gasoline and diesel (Mele et al, 2011). Countries such as China, India, Colombia, Thailand, Mexico, and Venezuela have similar goals for the increase of bioenergy (Olsson, 2007).

As the demand for biobased products such as bioenergy such as energy, fuels, and chemicals is set to increase over the next decade due to said governmental mandates and programs, several issues related to the transportation and processing of such biomass resources will need to be addressed. These issues comprise of low feedstock energy bulk density when compared against conventional fossil fuel sources resulting in higher transportation costs, seasonal variability of biomass supply (Zhu et al, 2011), varying feedstock moisture content (van Dyken et al, 2010), poor storability (Gold and Seuring, 2011) complex product allocation as a result of various conversion technologies (Tay et al, 2011), as well as the risks inherent to relying on a largely agriculturally based system. Due to issues such as these, modeling the bioenergy supply chain, from field to market, has received considerable attention in literature to assess the overall economic, environmental, and societal impacts. Selection of appropriate conversion technology, location, feedstock and product mix, capacity, and respective supply chain configuration has widely been studied both domestically (Parker et al, 2010; Marvin et al, 2010; Zhu et al, 2011) and internationally (Mele et al, 2011; Zamboni et al, 2009a). However, most research only considers strategic level decisions into the supply chain design without considering the variation in monthly biomass availability and fluctuation in market demand. However, modeling can also become too cumbersome when considering all feedstock-to-product pathways (Tripp et al, 2009) some of which are shown in Fig. 1-1 below. Therefore, to properly design the biorefinery supply chain one must include strategic level discussions such as supply chain configuration, types of feedstocks and products, as well as tactical level decisions such as the monthly feedstock and product allocation from field to market, respectively, while investigating one conversion technology at a time.



Figure 1-1: Process Flow of Biomass Feedstocks to Biobased Products to Market Applications (Tripp et al, 2009)

#### **1.2 Research Objectives & Questions**

The objective of this research is to include strategic and tactical level decisions into the biorefinery supply chain design for a specific region while comparing multiple conversion technologies. The location, allocation of feedstocks and products, size, and respective supply chain configuration are to be determined. By including the regions monthly biomass variability and product market demand into the supply chain design, some issues regarding the production of fuels and chemicals from biomass are addressed without over saturating the market. Therefore through this approach, it is believed a more detailed and overall realistic model can be achieved. Not only will this work address the biorefinery location-allocation supply chain problem but also help answer the following question through a post-optimality analysis.

- 1. What feedstocks and products should be considered?
- 2. What region and conversion technology should be studied?
- 3. How could the performance of the selected supply chain be improved?

- 4. What influences the supply chain performance the most?
- 5. How can this work aid policy makers and potential investors in the decision-making process?

The scope of this research will focus on regional level biomass supply for the production of energy, fuels, and chemicals. Doing so should lower the costs related to biomass transportation compared to importing from a surrounding areas. Although past work includes combining biomass resources with fossil fuel resources (Baliban et al, 2010), the focus here is to only investigate biomass resources. Two different conversion technologies will be chosen for comparison; one advanced not commonly used technology and one conventional more readily used technology. Societal and environmental performance and implications are not to be considered in this study.

The remaining sections of the thesis are organized in the following manner. Chapter 2 will provide a literature review on current biomass, bioenergy, and biorefinery supply chain models and techniques. Chapter 3 will discuss the methodology behind this approach in more detail. Chapters 4 and 5 will discuss the case study and modeling scenarios using different conversion technologies, respectively. The results from each scenario with a sensitivity analysis will be presented in Chapters 6 and 7. Observations and conclusions made in this research along with potential paths forward will be discussed in Chapter 8.

#### 2 LITERATURE REVIEW

An extensive literature review has been conducted with regards to various types of supply chain models for the production of energy, fuels, and chemicals from biomass resources. The following sections will discuss the supply chain work completed from field-to-biorefinery (2.1), field-to-market (2.2), conversion technologies (2.3), and collaborative work between supply chain and process models (2.4), followed by a summary (2.5).

#### 2.1 Biomass Supply Chains

The biomass supply chain is made up of several required discrete processes to supply biomass at a biorefinery for production of various biobased products (Rentizelas et al, 2009). Those required discrete processes include:

- 1) In-field/forest handling and transportation to a more centralized storage location.
- 2) Storage of the biomass at the more centralized location.
- 3) Loading of biomass on road transportation vehicles.
- 4) Transportation of biomass from storage location to biorefinery location.
- 5) Unloading of biomass at the biorefinery location.
- 6) Storage at the biorefinery location.
- 7) Processing of biomass.

Since biomass is required at the biorefinery throughout the course of the year but is harvested only once or a couple to three times a year, it is necessary to store the biomass. Any problems which occur during the storage phase will have exponential negative effects while processing the biomass to respective products due to varying moisture content through microbial fungus and degradation of the biomass. Storage methods include but are not limited to ambient uncovered, ambient covered, warehouse with hot air injection, and silos. The eTransport model (van Dyken et al., 2010), a mixed-integer linear program (MILP) optimization model to minimize overall supply costs, includes the decisions to design the planning of energy systems with multiple energy carriers. Taking into account the varying supply and constant demand of biomass for the use of bioenergy, the eTransport model was able to track the moisture content of the biomass and its relative impact on other biomass properties such as energy content throughout the supply chain. Using chips from spruce as a case study, the supply chain effects from passive drying was shown through the relationship between the moisture and energy content of the biomass. A MILP model to minimize total supply costs of cotton-stalk and almond prunings in Greece was applied to evaluate three most frequently used biomass storage methods: covered-no drying, hot air injection in closed warehouses, and ambient storage (Rentizelas et al, 2009). Even though the ambient storage method bears more health, safety, and technological risks when compared to the other methods studied, it proved to be most economically efficient when utilizing a single feedstock. On the other hand, when a multi-feedstock supply is considered, the closed warehouse with hot air injection storage system proved to be advantageous by mitigating the inherent risks associated with harvesting a single biomass source at specific times of the year, thus providing a constant supply of biomass to the biorefinery.

Due to the vast nature of most nations road transportation infrastructure, transporting biomass via truck seems the most viable option in this manner. However, other forms of transportation may be more appropriate based on average transport distance, biomass density, carrying capacity, and traveling speed of respective vehicles (Allen et al, 2008; Huisman et al, 1997; Tatsiopoulous et al, 2003). Processing of biomass to increase the amount to be transported, improve the handling efficiency, or improve the processing capabilities at the biorefinery include baling, chopping, grinding, and pelletizing. This step can occur at any stage of the biomass supply chain but often precedes the transportation to the biorefinery to decrease the costs of transportation (Rentizelas et al, 2009). Even though pre-processing has positive impacts with regards to transportation and handling, this will not be the focus of this work.

The costs, energy inputs, and greenhouse gas emissions associated with the "field-to-facility" corn stover logistics system were evaluated in Morey et al, (2010) based on a 30 mile radius. When compared against natural gas and coal, using corn stover for the production of heat and power proved to reduce total life-cycle GHG emissions by factors of 8 and 14, respectively. Judd et al, (2012) proposed a side-load rack system to economically compare against the rear-loading and densification system studied in Morey et al, (2010). Utilizing satellite storage locations for storage of switchgrass in South Central Virginia, the side-load rack system proved to be superior over a one-year period. A MILP optimization model was created minimizing total annual costs including equipment costs, size of production field, and processing capacity of the equipment. The side-load rack system had higher upfront costs but was coupled with lower annual costs, thus, providing to be a more economical solution. However, the model did not account for the variation in biomass availability as it was assumed to be supplied at a constant rate throughout the year.

By analyzing a given region's energy surplus-deficit curve and its respective biomass resources, the overall carbon footprint of a regional biomass supply chain was minimized through the use of the Regional Energy Clustering (REC) algorithm by means of a MILP optimization model (Lam and Klemes, 2010) considering fuel consumption, distance, biomass load per truck, and the carbon emissions factor for diesel trucks. This model proved the need of new road construction in Central Europe but was justified by analyzing the environmental and economic payback period, based on carbon tax and fuel consumption, respectively, against the existing transportation and energy infrastructure. Although environmental and economical decisions were applied to the supply chain design, the model is lacking a detailed cost analysis and does not account for variation in biomass availability.

The increase in the profit per unit of biofuels production from switchgrass is seen by incorporating strategic and tactical level decisions such as potential locations and operating schedules, respectively into the supply chain design (Zhu et al, 2011a). When corn stalk and wheat straw were added as potential biomass feedstocks, seasonality risks were alleviated by smoothing out the production of biofuels over the course of the year, therefore decreasing the risk of market saturation. Thus, an eventual increase of unit profit for biofuels will be seen (Zhu et al, 2011b).

A multi-criteria assessment methodology (Kumar et al, 2006) which integrates the economic, social, environmental, and technical factors to make the ranking of various alternatives to biomass collection and transportation systems possible was used to evaluate corn stover for the production of bioenergy. The metrics considered were biomass costs, quality of biomass, emissions during collection, energy consumption for supply chain operations, and maturity of supply system technologies. Using this framework, the authors compared 3 different transportation modes for corn stover: (1) truck, (2) rail, and (3) barge. Although this study incorporates both quantitative and qualitative metrics into the evaluation, the variation in monthly biomass availability was not considered.

Modeling techniques other than MILP modeling have been applied to model the biomass supply chain. For example, the IBSAL (Integrated Biomass Supply Analysis Logistics) model (Sokhansanj et al, 2006) is a highly detailed model to simulate the collection, storage, and transport operations for the supply of biomass to biorefinery considering the influence of weather, moisture content, and dry matter loss throughout the biomass supply chain. Even though various

aspects of harvesting such as shredding, baling, and stacking as well as their respective completion date were taken into account, all biomass was transported to the biorefinery on the same day of the year. By doing so, a large amount of inventory is seen at the biorefinery which may lead to storage problems such as risk of fire, microbial degradation, and infestation.

Another approach, dynamic programming, has been applied (Gigler et al, 2002) to find the optimal biomass to fuel pathway by breaking the biomass into two states: (1) appearance and (2) quality. The state of appearance is defined as being influenced by handling actions while the quality state is influenced by processing, transportation and storage actions. By minimizing total costs, the optimal routes from biomass to fuel, defining which actor in the biomass supply chain should perform which handling actions and at which process conditions were found using willow biomass to supply a biorefinery as a case study.

The biomass supply chain frameworks presented earlier found that energy from biomass resources performed the same or better compared to their non-renewable counterparts. However, processing of the biomass to the desired product and the distribution of the products to market were not included in the decision support tools created. Also, the seasonal biomass availability was not accounted for in most models. For these reasons, a bioenergy supply chain accounting for variation in monthly biomass availability provides an excellent framework for strategic, tactical, and operational level decision making as it entails all stages of the biomass-to-bioenergy supply chain, from fields to markets.

#### 2.2 Bioenergy Supply Chains

Biofuels have been categorized as first-, second-, and third-generation depending on the type of feedstock which they are derived from and the processing pathway for the production of such biofuels. First-generation biofuels are commercially produced using conventional technology from basic feedstock such as seeds, grains, or whole biomass typically used as a food commodity (Bringezu et al, 2009). Second-generation biofuels are produced from a variety of non-food sources using a variety of bio-chemical and thermo-chemical processes. Third-generation biofuels are usually not considered as fuels to the market due to the lack of production experience. The entire biofuels supply chain, from field to market, must be considered for the production of such biofuels. As defined by An et al, (2011) the biofuels supply chain, which is not limited to only biofuels but other biobased products as well, consists of three major components.

- 1) Upstream: defined earlier as the entire biomass supply chain (Rentizelas and Tolis, 2009)
- 2) Midstream: refining the biomass in some fashion to the desired end-use product(s).
- 3) Downstream: including storage of said product(s) and distribution to customers.

There has been much research for the production of ethanol and biodiesel from first generation feedstocks. Using Northern Italy as a case study for the production of ethanol from corn grain, supply chain costs were minimized through a MILP optimization model. The decisions in the model included the integrated management of key issues affecting the biofuels supply chain such as agricultural practice, biomass supplier allocation, production site locations and capacity, logistics distributions, and transportation system optimization (Zamboni et al, 2009a) assuming average daily biomass production throughout the year. The work was then extended to include a multi-objective environmental optimization where the total daily impact (TDI) of the biofuel supply chain was minimized considering costs and greenhouse gas (GHG) emissions. Two different scenarios were analyzed using this approach: (1) importing biofuels from outside sources, which delivered minimal costs, (2) the operation of the entire supply chain in Northern Italy which maximized environmental performance measured by GHG emissions (Zamboni, 2009b). Using the same case study, a new modeling approach was developed based on neighborhood representations to compare the work against Zamboni (2009a) for the years 2011 and 2020 forecasted to meet the EU biofuels target (Akgul et al, 2010). These studies integrate economical (Zamboni et al, 2009a), environmental (Zamboni et al, 2009b), future demand (Akgul et al, 2010), and uncertainty on biomass production cost and product selling price (Dal-Mas et al, 2011) while focusing on a single case study. Thus, providing various scenarios to aid policy makers and potential investors in the decision making process. However, monthly biomass availability and product demand were not considered therefore, providing to be an unrealistic model.

The use of sugarcane for the production of ethanol is common throughout the continent of South America. Due to the passing of published law 26093, Argentina plans to make use of its current sugarcane industry for the production of ethanol. Mele et al, (2011) developed a multi-objective MILP model to optimize the economic and environmental performance of the sugarcane to ethanol production chain. By maximizing the net-present value (NPV) and minimizing the total life-cycle emissions over a 4 year time frame, found through the use of Eco-indicator 99 and CML, an optimal sugarcane-to-ethanol supply chain configuration was found while taking the existing infrastructure into account. This study illustrates the trade-off that exists between the

economic and environmental performance of the supply chain network. Nevertheless even though sugarcane is harvested multiple times a year, the variation in monthly sugarcane availability is not taken into account.

Considering rapeseed, sunflower, cotton, cynara, and soya for the production of biodiesel in Greece, a MILP model was developed to compare the economic feasibility of generating biodiesel within Greece or importing the fuel or biomass from outside sources (Papopostolou et al, 2011). Low-cost and high-cost scenarios were evaluated by means of government subsidies and no government subsidies, respectively. The case study considered 10% of total annual biomass production to avoid the fuel vs. food debate to meet 10% of diesel demand. The low-cost scenario imported biomass to meet the demand, whereas, the high-cost scenario imported biomass and 13% of the total biofuels to meet the 10% demand. The case study illustrates the potential need of government subsidies to meet biofuel demand or mandates.

First-generation biofuels appear unsustainable due to the potential stress on food commodities from their production (Naik et al, 2010). For this reason second-generation biofuels have gained much attention. For example, through evaluation of logging residues, straw, and short rotational woody crops, as well as diesel demand in Northern Germany, a MILP optimization model has been developed for the selection of an integrated location, capacity, and technology planning for the second generation synthetic biofuels by maximizing the NPV over a 20 year period (Walther et al, 2012). Other work consist of the evaluation of barley straw, corn stover, winter wheat straw, spring wheat straw, and oats residue for the production of ethanol in a 9-state region in the Midwestern United States using a MILP model to maximize NPV over a 20 year period. Considering existing ethanol infrastructure in this area and the ethanol tax credit, the optimal locations and capacity were simultaneously selected with biomass harvest and distribution (Marvin et al, 2012). Huang et al, (2009) considered eight waste biomass resources for the production of ethanol utilizing a MILP model to minimize total supply chain costs considering 28 candidate refinery locations so that in-state ethanol production meets 75% of the state's biofuel consumption by 2050. From these existing biomass waste streams, a new bioethanol supply chain configuration was found to be sustained through multiple studies in the state of California at a cost of \$1.10 per gallon (Huang et al, 2009). Even though the models mentioned here considered capital cost through discounted cash flows over a long period of time, biomass availability and product demand is based on an annual basis. Therefore, by not accounting for market fluctuations throughout the year, the model could have unrealistic outputs.

Based on an S-shaped trajectory hydrogen demand curve over a 50 year period in Great Britain, a simulation based approach was adopted to design and operate a deterministic, steady-state hydrogen supply chain network. Almansoori and Shah, (2009) considered the availability of renewable and non-renewable resources such as biomass, coal, natural gas, and petroleum coke, to minimize total daily costs of the hydrogen supply chain. The long-term planning approach led to a phased infrastructure starting with small plants then continuing with the expansion of such plants along with the opening of new larger plants to meet the increasing demand.

Tittman et al, (2010) used a spatially techno-economic Biomass Siting Model (BSM) to determine facility siting and size, conversion technology, feedstock profile, and the respective supply chain configuration for the state of California in 2015. By coupling a Geographic Information System (GIS) and a MILP optimization model to maximize profit, the BSM model considered different scenarios based on a price range of \$2.20 - \$4.00 per gallon of gasoline equivalent utilizing 15 feedstocks transported by truck, rail or barge for the production of gasoline, biodiesel, and electricity. This work was then extended to assess the potential biofuels supply across the Western United States from agricultural, forest, and urban residues as well as energy crops (Parker et al, 2010) proving 15% of current regional liquid transportation fuels could be met at a cost of \$19.6/GJ. Tittman et al, (2010) and Parker et al, (2010) proved that energy from biomass resources can not only compete against conventional energy resources but also can be scaled appropriately to meet future demand. However, monthly variation in biomass availability and product demand was not accounted for, nor were costs related to labor, supervisor, maintenance, and overhead costs at the biorefinery.

The economic potential and infrastructure requirements of hydrogen production from rice straw and wheat straw in Northern California were evaluated utilizing a mixed-integer non-linear program (MINLP) optimization model (Parker et al, 2008). The size, location, and allocation of biomass and feedstocks were determined by maximizing profit over a 15 year time frame. Four demand scenarios were investigated corresponding to 1%, 10%, 25%, and 50% of current light duty vehicles in Northern California. Through the model, the available biomass feedstocks can fuel approximately 40% of the current light-duty vehicle fleet at costs similar to producing hydrogen from natural gas.

A MILP model was created by Kim et al, (2011a) to decide the fuel conversion technology, capacity, amount of biomass, intermediates, and final products, biomass location, market

locations, and the different types of pre-processing plants using woody biomass for the production of gasoline and biodiesel in 9 states in Southeastern USA. By maximizing overall profit, a distributed and centralized supply chains were compared in which the distributed network proved to be most profitable. A sensitivity analysis was then conducted using the 14 main parameters affecting the biofuels supply chain (Kim et al, 2011b). Over long distances, a distributed supply chain (pre-processing located closer to biomass sources) was again proved to be more economical by using disjunctive models to yield convex relationships between capital costs and biorefinery capacity (Bowling et al, 2011).

Through an extensive literature review (An et al, 2011a) it was found that no available models exist to integrate the strategic, tactical, and operational decisions in conventional fossil fuels and biofuels supply chain management. In one of the very few studies, both strategic (biorefinery locations) and tactical (quarterly amount of biomass) level decisions were included in upstream and downstream echelons over multiple time period using switchgrass for the production of ethanol in Central Texas (An et al, 2011b). Through this methodology, the authors proved that when tactical and strategic decisions are integrated into the supply chain design, overall higher profitability can be achieved.

The profitability of bioenergy as well as biomass supply risk mitigation appear to be superior when considering a multi-feedstock approach compared to a single-feedstock (Rentizelas et al, 2009; Zhu et al, 2011b; Huang et al, 2010). The multi-feedstock approach alleviates potential availability risks associated with a single feedstock such as, crop infestation, growing degree days, rain, microbial decay, and yield. Fluctuating market conditions affecting the pricing of products produced are also a major concern for the efficient management of a biorefinery (Yun et al, 2009). For these reasons, an integrated biorefinery is a viable conversion technology as it provides the flexible means for producing a wide range of fuels and chemicals from a large resource base.

#### 2.3 Integrated Biorefinery

By diversifying products as well as the procurement of raw materials, an integrated biorefinery is seen as a flexible manufacturing process to provide a sustainable supply of products such as biofuels, bulk and fine chemicals, hydrogen, and electricity (Yun et al, 2009; Werpy et al, 2004). By combining thermochemical and biochemical conversion technologies, more flexibility in product generation as well as lower overall costs is anticipated through the integrated biorefinery

approach (Naik et al, 2010). Due to the ability to produce a large slate of products from various resources, integrated biorefining is seen as a suitable platform for generating bioproducts from lignocelluloses (Huang et al, 2009) due to pre-existing infrastructure as well as the combination of lignocellulose resources with conventional fossil fuel resources such as coal and natural gas (Baliban et al, 2011). Attempts have been made to optimize the biomass-to-product pathway utilizing an integrated biorefinery approach (Huang et al, 2009; Tay et al, 2011).

To fully take advantage of an integrated biorefinery potential, strategic, tactical, and operational level supply chain decisions from the procurement of raw materials to the allocation of products to market must be coupled with respective processing decisions. When combining such decisions into one single model, complexity increases exponentially. To encompass both decision aspects, the modeling of an integrated biorefinery supply chain must be broken down into two models: (1) supply chain and (2) process. Collaboration and communication between the two models must be possible to sufficiently incorporate strategic, tactical, and potentially operational level decisions into the integrated biorefinery supply chain design.

#### 2.4 Collaborative Work

Minimal work has been conducted addressing collaboration between supply chain and processing models for integrated biorefining. Elia et al. (2011) analyzed the national energy supply network utilizing a hybrid coal, biomass, and natural gas to liquid (CBGTL) plant conversion technology from earlier work (Baliban et al, 2010; Elia et al, 2010). Three plant sizes for the distribution of liquid transportation fuels were evaluated and their respective locations were identified to meet the nation's liquid transportation fuel needs. Using process simulation software, ASPEN Plus, a total of 270 process simulations were carried out for each combination of coal, biomass, natural gas type, and plant size. From this, the overall national supply chain configuration was found by minimizing total supply chain costs through a MILP model. Based on various scenarios, the network found proved to be capable of supplying the transportation fuels demands of the country at a cost of \$76-\$113 per barrel of crude oil equivalent. In a separate study, a biodiesel plant with a production capacity of 8,000 tons per year was evaluated to identify suitable technologies for waste reduction, energy recovery, and product quality improvement. Overall results were found by means of combining process results of various waste reduction technologies from process simulation software, HYSYS, along with those found through the sustainability assessment conducted via goal programming (Liu and Huang, 2012).

#### 2.5 Summary

A substantial amount of research has been conducted with regards to the transportation, storage, and processing of biomass resources to desired products. Considering strategic level decisions in the supply chain design, many researchers were able to prove that energy derived from biomass resources performed at the same level or better economically when compared against non-renewable resources such as coal, natural gas, and petroleum. When combining strategic level and tactical level decisions into the supply chain design as well as utilizing a multi-feedstock approach, biofuels were either able to compete with or outperform fuels created from conventional resources. Integrated biorefining proves to be a flexible manufacturing process to mitigate risks associated with creating energy, fuels, and chemicals from biomass as it provides a means for producing a wide range of products from a large renewable and non-renewable resource base. With all this in mind, there has yet to be a decision-support tool to incorporate strategic, tactical, and operational decisions levels into the supply chain design of an integrated biorefinery.

#### **3 METHODOLOGY**

The objective of this research is to develop a framework for the supply chain problem for two different conversion technologies, integrated biorefining and fermentation, while considering varying biomass monthly availability and product demand. The purpose of this framework is to not only optimize the allocation of a biorefinery's feedstock inputs, product outputs, as well as selecting the location of a biorefinery and its respective supply chain design but also to answer many questions about the supply chain design through a post-optimality analysis. Multiple steps are necessary during the process of developing such a framework as it is structured into three stages: (1) definition of problem scope, (2) model development, and (3) optimization and analysis. Figure 3-1 below presents the steps in each stage of the framework. The following sections of this chapter will discuss in detail the specifics relating to each stage.



Figure 3-1: Framework development steps

#### 3.1 Definition of Problem Scope

First, the potential supply chain configuration must be defined by: (1) defining the material flow through the supply chain, (2) identifying the bioenergy products to be created from the available biomass in a given region, (3) selecting conversion technologies to create said products, (4) selecting the transportation mode, and (5) selecting potential biomass, biorefinery, and market distribution locations. A simple schematic of the flow of material through the supply chain from field to market is shown in Fig. 3-2. It is assumed the biomass feedstock at the biomass locations are in suitable form to be transported to the biorefinery locations. The biomass is then converted into the final product form at the biorefinery to subsequently be transported to the product locations via truck, pipeline, or the electric grid. It is also assumed that trucks arrive full at the biorefinery or product location and are returned empty to respective initial locations to be loaded with either feedstock or product.



Figure 3-2: Defining supply chain flow

In order not to compete with food crops, the selected biomass feedstocks to be considered are poultry litter, corn stover, forest residue, and winter wheat straw. Products to be created from these biomass resources are ethanol, gasoline, diesel, residual fuel oil, natural gas, and electricity. As pointed out in the literature review, integrated biorefining seems to have advantageous process capabilities when compared to conventional conversion technology due to the wide range of products created from various feedstocks. Therefore, integrated biorefining is chosen as a conversion technology to be compared against fermentation, a conventional technology, to better understand the difference in supply chain performance. The integrated biorefining scenario will consider utilizing chicken litter, corn stover, and forest residue for the production of gasoline, diesel, bitumen and waxes, natural gas, and electricity. The fermentation involves using corn stover and winter wheat straw for the production of ethanol. Given the region's total biomass availability and market product demand, the potential biomass, biorefinery, and market distribution locations are selected based on spatial analysis of biomass and population density.

#### 3.2 Model Development

#### 3.2.1 Model Assumptions

The assumptions made in the model development stages are listed below.

- 1) The specific conversion technology for integrated biorefining is Gasification, Water-Gas Shift, and Fischer Tropsch Synthesis.
- 2) The specific conversion technology for fermentation is Dilute-Acid Pretreatment, Saccharification and Fermentation.
- 3) Products created for the integrated biorefinery consist of electricity from hydrogen, residual fuel oil, gasoline, diesel, and natural gas.
- 4) The only product created via fermentation is ethanol.
- 5) Biomass feedstocks, gasoline and diesel are transported to and from the biorefinery by truck.
- 6) Natural gas is transported to market location via pipeline.
- 7) There is no need for construction of natural gas pipelines or additional electric grid sections in the given region (they are assumed to exist).
- 8) Biomass feedstocks and products are available in suitable form to be shipped to their downstream supply chain location.
- 9) There is no limitation of the number of trucks to be used.
- 10) Surplus biomass at biomass locations slowly degrades if not used.
- 11) Electric line loss occurs due to grid inefficiencies.
- 12) Capital costs are not included in the initial optimization model.
- 13) If trucks are filled partially with biomass feedstock or product, the amount transported will be accounted for but the truck will be assumed full for diesel cost purposes.
- 14) Trucks return to biomass feedstock and plant locations empty.
- 15) Truck speed is constant.
- 16) The cost of purchasing the biomass feedstock includes all steps related to the collection and transportation of said biomass to the biomass locations.

- 17) Any electricity created at the biorefinery will be sold to the grid and is not designed for in-house use (safety is the main driver here due to a constant need of electricity to run the automated equipment in the remainder of the integrated biorefinery).
- 18) Demand of products is constant throughout the month.
- 19) Corn stover and winter wheat straw is to be harvested at the same time as their respective grains.
- 20) Operational planning for the integrated biorefinery begins in August while that for the fermentation plant starts in June (due to the harvest of corn stover and winter wheat straw, respectively).

#### 3.2.2 Mathematical Model

A mixed integer linear program (MILP) was formulated to serve as the mathematical model to maximize total profit of a biorefinery dependent on monthly biomass feedstock availability, conversion technology limitations, and market demand constraints. Costs to be considered are biomass purchasing cost, utility cost, labor cost, supervisor cost, overhead cost, transportation cost and respective diesel cost to transport biomass feedstocks and products. The sales of the created products and the location of consumption have been based on population and market demand of each individual product. The MILP optimization model does have constraints which will need to be fulfilled. Any products created at the biorefinery should be sold to market without exceeding demand so that the market does not become oversaturated, thus, driving down the price of the product and subsequent overall profitability. The amount of biomass to create such products should also not exceed availability in the same region so that importing biomass is avoided, which would increase costs and decrease profitability. Even though the biomass and market distribution locations may vary on a monthly basis, depending on supply and demand, the biorefinery should not as it will be a constant fixture throughout the planning period.

The biorefinery supply chain can be broken down into three sections: biomass source locations (i), potential biorefinery locations (j), and market distribution locations (k). The strategic supply chain design accounts for monthly feedstock availability as it is a parameter (B") depending on the new supply (B) and the aged supply (B") for each month (m), feedstock (f) and feedstock location (i). Other biomass parameters include biomass purchase cost (BC<sub>f</sub>) and the amount of biomass shipped in a truckload (TM<sub>f</sub>). Such parameters with respect to the products are inputs in the model as well.

Given the parameters of the problem, the decisions variables included in the model are described below:

- P<sub>j</sub>: the selection of a biorefinery at location (j).
- X<sub>fijm</sub>: the amount of feedstock (f) to be transported from biomass feedstock location (i) to biorefinery location (j) in month (m).
- Y<sub>pjkm</sub>: the amount of product (p) to be transported from biorefinery location (j) to market distribution location (k) in month (m).

Table 3-1 represents the notations used in the development of the mathematical model.

Notation	Description
TM	Truck mass
TM'	Biomass truck capacity
TM''	Product truck capacity
ρ	Density
S	Truck speed
d	Distance
k	Truck diesel consumption conversion
Т	Number of trucks
с	Labor hours needed conversion
c'	Ethanol produced conversion
В	New supply of biomass
Β'	Aged biomass
B"	Total biomass availability
BN	Biomass needed
E	Biomass feedstock erosion factor
Р	Product supply
Ρ'	Product demand
L	Product loss during transportation
R	Biomass land rent cost
BC	Biomass purchasing cost
BC'	Biomass inventory cost

#### Table 3-1: Notations

BC"	Biomass transportation truck cost
BC'''	Biomass transportation diesel cost
BTC	Biomass truck distance dependent cost
BTC'	Biomass truck time dependent cost
OC	Operating cost
COOL	Biorefinery cooling cost
HEAT	Biorefinery heating cost
ELEC	Biorefinery electricity cost
LC	Labor cost
LC'	Hourly labor cost
MC	Maintenance cost
MC'	Maintenance cost conversion
SC	Supervisor cost
OVC	Overhead cost
PC	Product transportation cost
PC'	Product transportation diesel cost
PTC	Product truck distance dependent cost
PTC'	Product truck time dependent cost
DP	Diesel price
BP	Biomass purchase price
PP	Product selling price
X	Amount of biomass feedstock
Y	Amount of product
Р	Plant open
f	Subscript - corresponds to biomass feedstock
р	Subscript - corresponds to product
i	Subscript - corresponds to biomass location
j	Subscript - corresponds to plant location
k	Subscript - corresponds to product location
m	Subscript - corresponds to month

Table 3-1, Continued

The annual profit is to be maximized through the optimization model determined based on revenue from the sale of products while considering the associated costs of delivering said products to market feedstock and operational cost as well as inventory cost as show below.

$$Total Profit = \sum_{m=1}^{12} (Sales_m - Cost_m)$$
(3.1)

The revenue of the sales for each month depends on the products created in that month  $(P_{pm})$  and the price of the product  $(PP_p)$ .

$$Sales_m = \sum_{p=1}^{P} P_{pm} P P_p$$
(3.2)

The cost associated with the biorefinery supply chain comprises of monthly biomass purchasing cost  $(BC_m)$ , inventory cost  $(BC'_m)$ , biomass transportation cost  $(BC''_m)$ , the cost of diesel to transport the biomass  $(BC''_m)$ , operating cost  $(OC_m)$ , product transportation cost  $(PC_m)$ , and product transportation diesel cost  $(PC'_m)$ . Therefore, the cost for any given month m;

$$Cost_{m} = BC_{m} + BC'_{m} + BC''_{m} + BC'''_{m} + OC_{m} + PC_{m} + PC'_{m}$$
(3.3)

The biomass purchasing cost  $(BC_m)$  depends on the price of the biomass  $(BP_f)$  and the amount consumed for the month for each location  $(X_{fijm})$ . The cost here reflects the cost of all the steps needed to provide the biomass in suitable form to be shipped from biomass location to the biorefinery.

$$BC_m = \sum_{f=1}^{F} \sum_{i=1}^{I} \sum_{j=1}^{J} X_{fijm} BP_f$$
(3.4)

The inventory taken from the biomass location  $(X_{fijm})$  is taken into account for in determining the inventory cost  $(BC'_m)$  as land rent (R) will be charged.

$$BC'_{m} = \sum_{f=1}^{F} \sum_{i=1}^{I} \sum_{j=1}^{J} X_{fijm} R$$
(3.5)

The biomass transportation cost  $(BC''_m)$  is a function of the number of trucks  $(T_{fijm})$ , distance travelled  $(d_{ij})$ , distance dependent cost (BTC) and the time dependent cost of transportation (BTC'). The truck speed (s) has been assumed to be constant. Note that the biomass transportation cost  $(BC''_m)$  only includes costs related to the maintenance of the truck as well as the cost of the driver. The truck will make two trips, one from the biorefinery to the biomass location and then from the biomass location back to the biorefinery location.

$$BC''_{m} = \sum_{f=1}^{F} \sum_{i=1}^{I} \sum_{j=1}^{J} 2T_{fijm} \, d_{ij} \, (BTC + \frac{BTC'}{s})$$
(3.6)

The energy consumption conversion factor (k), described later in this section is then used for the calculation of biomass transportation diesel cost  $(BC'''_m)$  based on the number of trucks used for biomass transport in the month  $(T_{fijm})$ , distance travelled  $(d_{ij})$ , truck mass (TM), biomass truck mass  $(TM'_f)$ , and the price of diesel (DP). Note that the mass of the biomass in the truck  $(TM'_f)$  is the mass of the biomass feedstock that is added to the truck without exceeding the road capacity limits. The truck will make two trips, one full from biomass location to biorefinery location, and one empty from biorefinery location to biomass location.

$$BC_m'' = \sum_{f=1}^F \sum_{i=1}^I \sum_{j=1}^J k T_{fijm} d_{ij} \left(2TM + TM_f'\right) DP$$
(3.7)

The operating costs  $(OC_m)$  for the biorefinery consists of seven different costs: (1) cooling costs  $(COOL_m)$  considering any cooling water needed at the biorefinery, (2) heat costs  $(HEAT_m)$  factoring any steam usage and (3) electricity  $(ELEC_m)$  to run any automated equipment at the biorefinery such as pumps, compressors, and chillers, (4) labor costs  $(LC_m)$  for manpower needed at the biorefinery, (5) supervisor costs  $(SC_m)$  of respective manpower, (6) maintenance costs  $(MC_m)$ , and (7) overhead costs  $(OVC_m)$  relating to management team, engineers, lawyers, and other support staff. Even though the integrated biorefinery generates electricity from hydrogen, it is assumed that the entire quantity will be sold to the grid and not used in-house. This is realistic given the safety concerns that could arise if an intermittent supply of electricity is used; disruption in this supply may have detrimental effects. Therefore, electricity  $(ELEC_m)$  will be bought from the readily available electric grid.
$$OC_m = ELEC_m + COOL_m + HEAT_m + LC_m + SC_m + MC_m + OVC_m$$
(3.8)

The labor costs  $(LC_m)$  is dependent on the amount of products created  $(PS_{pjm})$ , hourly cost to pay an employee (LC'), as well as conversion factors (c) and the density of the product  $(\rho_p)$ . The conversion factor (c), relates to the amount of labor needed per amount of product created. Luckily over the years, Peters et al (2003), have built a large database on the labor costs associated with producing energy, fuels, and chemicals in the United States.

$$LC_m = \sum_{p=1}^{P} cLC' \rho_p PS_{pjm} \quad \forall \ p, j, m$$
(3.9)

Supervisor costs ( $SC_m$ ) at the biorefinery is assumed to be 15% of the monthly labor costs ( $LC_m$ ).

$$SC_m = 0.15LC_m \quad \forall m \tag{3.10}$$

For the production of ethanol (p = 6), the maintenance costs ( $MC_m$ ) is dependent on the amount of products created ( $PS_{pjm}$ ) and the maintenance cost conversion (MC'), which is dependent on the size of the biorefinery.

$$MC_m = MC'PS_{pjm} \quad \forall m, \& p = 6 \tag{3.11}$$

The monthly overhead costs  $(OVC_m)$  is assumed to be 50% of the sum of the labor costs  $(LC_m)$ , supervisor costs  $(SC_m)$ , and maintenance costs  $(MC_m)$ .

$$OVC_m = 0.5(LC_m + SC_m + MC_m) \quad \forall m$$
(3.12)

For the production of ethanol (p = 6), a simple conversion factor (c') will be used to determine the amount of product supplied ( $PS_{pjm}$ ) based on the amount of biomass transported to the biorefinery ( $X_{fijm}$ ).

$$PS_{pjm} = \sum_{f=1}^{F} \sum_{i=1}^{I} \sum_{j=1}^{J} c' X_{fijm} \quad \forall \ m \& \ p = 6$$
(3.13)

The product transportation cost  $(PC_m)$  is also calculated in a similar way as with the biomass transportation cost  $(BC''_m)$  as a function of product distance dependent cost (PTC), time dependent cost (PTC'), distance travelled  $(d_{jk})$ , speed (s) and number of trucks for product transport  $(T_{pjkm})$ .

$$PC_m = \sum_{p=1}^{P} \sum_{j=1}^{J} \sum_{k=1}^{K} 2T_{pjkm} \, d_{jk} \, (PTC + sPTC')$$
(3.14)

As with the biomass transportation diesel costs  $(BC''_m)$ , the product transportation diesel cost  $(PC'_m)$  is calculated in a similar manner.

$$PC'_{m} = \sum_{p=1}^{P} \sum_{j=1}^{J} \sum_{k=1}^{K} k T_{pjkm} d_{jk} \left( 2TM + TM''_{p} \right) DP$$
(3.15)

The number of trucks needed  $(T_{fijm})$  to transport the biomass feedstock  $(X_{fijm})$  from biomass location (i) to biorefinery location (j) depends on the amount of biomass to be transported  $(X_{fijm})$  as well as the biomass truck capacity  $(TM'_f)$ .

$$\frac{X_{fijm}}{TM'_f} = T_{fijm} \quad \forall f, i, j, m$$
(3.16)

Given the density  $(\rho_p)$  of gasoline, diesel, and residual fuel oil, the number of trucks needed to transport these products  $(T_{pjkm})$  is based on the amount of product to be shipped  $(Y_{pjkm})$  and the truck capacity of the product  $(TM''_f)$ .

$$\frac{Y_{pjkm} \,\rho_p}{2,000 \,TM''_f} = T_{pjkm} \,\,\forall \, f, j, k, m \tag{3.17}$$

The following constraints will need to be satisfied for the MILP optimization model. The constraints related to the biomass feedstocks will be the same for the integrated biorefining and fermentation scenarios, whereas the constraints for the different products will vary due to some inventory being held at the biorefinery. For this reason, the following product numbers will be referenced in the constraints.

1) Electricity

- 2) Gasoline
- 3) Diesel
- 4) Natural Gas
- 5) Residual Fuel Oil
- 6) Ethanol

Of the potential biorefinery locations (j), only one is opened.

$$\sum_{j=1}^{J} P_j = 1 \tag{3.18}$$

The amount of biomass feedstock  $(X_{fijm})$  to be transported from each biomass location (i) to biorefinery location (j) should not exceed the total amount of biomass available  $(B''_{fim})$  at the respective location for each type of biomass. Therefore;

$$\sum_{j=1}^{J} X_{fijm} \leq B_{fim}^{\prime\prime} \quad \forall f, i, m$$
(3.19)

For the first month of the planning period, the total amount of biomass feedstock available  $(B''_{fim})$ for each feedstock type at each biomass location (i) is equal to the new supply  $(B_{fim})$ 

$$B_{fim} = B''_{fim} \quad \forall f, i, \& m = 1$$
 (3.20)

For the remaining months of the year, the surplus of biomass or aged biomass  $(B'_{fim})$  will be considered along with the new supply  $(B_{fim})$  for the total available amount  $(B''_{fim})$ .

$$B_{fim} + B'_{fim} = B''_{fim} \quad \forall f, i, \& m = 2..12$$
(3.21)

The amount of aged biomass  $(B'_{fim})$  at biomass location (i) is solely dependent on the amount shipped in the prior month  $(X_{fijm-1})$ , the total amount in that month  $(B''_{fim-1})$  and the degradation or erosion factor  $(E_f)$ . Therefore;

$$E_f\left(B_{fim-1}'' - \sum_{j=1}^J X_{fijm-1}\right) = B_{fim}' \,\,\forall \, f, i, \& \, m = 2..12 \tag{3.22}$$

For all months, the amount of biomass transported  $(X_{fijm})$  is the amount that is needed at the biorefinery  $(BN_{fm})$ .

$$\sum_{i=1}^{I} \sum_{j=1}^{J} X_{fijm} = BN_{fm} \quad \forall f, m$$
(3.23)

The amount of product to be shipped in a month  $(Y_{pjkm})$  should be equal to the amount created in that month  $(PS_{pjm})$ .

$$\sum_{j=1}^{J} \sum_{k=1}^{K} Y_{pjkm} = PS_{pjm} \quad \forall \, m, p$$
(3.24)

The amount of product transported  $(Y_{pjkm})$  to the product location (k) should also not exceed the monthly demand  $(PD_{pkm})$  for that product.

$$\sum_{j=1}^{J} Y_{pjkm} \le PD_{pkm} \quad \forall p, k, m$$
(3.25)

The big M method has been applied with the intention of not sending biomass feedstock to a biorefinery location which is not opened as well as sending product to market distribution centers from a closed location.

$$\sum_{f=1}^{F} \sum_{i=1}^{I} \sum_{j=1}^{J} \sum_{m=1}^{M} X_{fijm} \le MP_j \quad \forall j$$
(3.26)

$$\sum_{p=1}^{P} \sum_{j=1}^{J} \sum_{k=1}^{K} \sum_{m=1}^{M} Y_{pjkm} \le MP_j \quad \forall j$$
(3.27)

A non-negativity constraint has been added for the amount of products  $(Y_{pjkm})$  and biomass feedstock  $(X_{fijm})$  to be transported.

$$Y_{pjkm}, X_{fijm} \ge 0 \tag{3.28}$$

A binary constraint has been placed on the plant location  $(P_j)$  to open the plant at location (j) for that year.

$$P_i = binary \tag{3.29}$$

# 3.2.3 Diesel Consumption Calculation

It has been determined that all biomass feedstocks and a couple of the products will be transported from their source location to the downstream supply location via truck. For this reason, a simple methodology has been created to calculate the amount of diesel needed to transport the said biomass feedstocks and products. By assuming energy losses due to (1) combustion and (2) friction, one can calculate the amount of diesel needed to transport a ton of material over a given distance. For this, it has been assumed 25% of the energy output from the combustion process ( $E_{engine}$ ) is lost due to frictional losses from engine to wheel, while 50% of the energy from the diesel ( $E_{diesel}$ ) is lost during the combustion process. Therefore, the efficiency of the engine output to wheel ( $\eta_{friction}$ ) and diesel to engine ( $\eta_{engine}$ ) is 75% and 50%, respectively. Given the energy density of diesel ( $E_{diesel}$ ). Given the amount of energy from diesel needed ( $E_{diesel}$ ), the amount of diesel can then be calculated using the energy density of diesel ( $\mu_{diesel}$ ) as provided by Thomas and Keller (2003). To provide 1 MJ of energy at the wheel, 0.0207 gallons of diesel are needed.

$$E_{engine} = \eta_{engine} E_{diesel} \tag{3.30}$$

$$E_{wheel} = \eta_{friction} E_{engine} \tag{3.31}$$

$$E_{wheel} = \eta_{friction} E_{engine} \tag{3.32}$$

$$E_{wheel} = \eta_{friction} \ \eta_{engine} \ E_{diesel} \tag{3.33}$$

$$E_{diesel} = \frac{E_{wheel}}{\eta_{friction} \ \eta_{engine}} \tag{3.34}$$

$$Diesel (gall) = \frac{E_{diesel}}{\mu_{diesel}}$$
(3.35)

$$E_{diesel} = \frac{1 MJ}{(0.75) (0.5)}$$
$$E_{diesel} = \frac{1 MJ}{(0.75) (0.5)}$$

$$Diesel (gall) = \frac{2.67 \text{ MJ}}{128.705 \text{ MJ}/gall}$$
$$Diesel (gall) = 0.0207$$

Using the methodology described above and Eqns. 3.30-3.35, the amount of diesel can be easily calculated given the wheel energy ( $E_{wheel}$ ). Since the frictional losses have already been taken into account, the wheel energy will just need to overcome the force of gravity. Therefore;

$$E_{wheel} = Work = Force * distance = mass * gravity * distance$$
 (3.36)

By a simple unit conversion the amount of energy needed to transport one ton over a mile can be calculated.

$$E_{wheel} = 14.3 MJ/ton - mi$$

By using Eqn. 3.36 above, as well as the given the frictional efficiency ( $\eta_{\text{friction}}$ ), engine efficiency ( $\eta_{\text{engine}}$ ), and the energy density of diesel ( $\mu_{\text{diesel}}$ ), the amount of diesel needed can be determined as shown in Eqn. 3.37 below.

$$Diesel (gall) = \frac{E_{wheel}}{\eta_{friction} \eta_{engine} \mu_{diesel}}$$
(3.37)  
$$Diesel (gall) = \frac{14.3 \ MJ/ton - mi}{(0.75)(0.5)128.705 \ MJ/gall}$$
$$Diesel = 0.2963 \ gall/ton - mi$$

Using the methodology described here, the amount of diesel is easily calculated based on the amount of biomass to be transported and the distance travelled, as it will be an input into the MILP optimization model. With regards to other model inputs, if literature did not exist for the biomass feedstock to product pathway, an ASPEN process simulation model was created to provide inputs into the MILP optimization model such as monthly with regards to heating  $(HEAT_m)$ , cooling  $(COOL_m)$ , and electricity costs  $(ELEC_m)$  of the biorefinery as well as feedstock (f) requirements needed to create the desired product portfolio. Due to a limited number of iterations and the Economic Optimizer feature being limited to liquids and gases (biomass, bitumen and waxes are in solid form) the ASPEN process models were ran by minimizing total utility costs by setting a constraint on the range of feedstock to be used. On the other hand, if

literature did exist for the chosen conversion technology (as the case with fermentation), then costs associated to processing were used as inputs into the MILP optimization model.

# 3.3 Optimization and Analysis

An initial analysis was performed using all the biomass so that a baseline is established for monthly supply chain performance. If the initial supply chain configuration does not have a high annual operational profit, additional decision variables and/or constraints were added to the MILP optimization model. Potential decisions include the which conversion technology to use, which biomass feedstocks to be shipped, or which products may be better to ship via rail, pipeline, or barge. The plant size can be added as a decision variable to the optimization model for the fermentation scenario due to readily available literature, whereas this did not exist for the integrated biorefining scenario as limitations were seen with the Economic Optimizer feature and a limited number of iterations. If the size of the plant cannot be included in the MILP optimization model due to the complexity of handling multiple feedstock and products in various physical states - solids, liquids, and gases - a range for the amount of feedstock to be used can be included in the ASPEN process model. The resulting outputs from the process model are then plugged into the MILP optimization model. If the new supply chain design is still not operational profitable over a year or even over a given time frame within that year, different feedstocks and/or conversion technologies must be assessed for a feasible supply chain configuration. A sensitivity analysis was then conducted to analyze the robustness of the various supply chain configurations to analyze whether the supply chain design matched with project goals. The model has been created to capture the supply chain economic performance on a monthly basis. A summary of objective function, parameters, and constraints of the MILP optimization model is provided below.

**Objective Function: Maximize Total Profit** 

$$Total Profit = \sum_{m=1}^{12} (Sales_m - Cost_m)$$
(3.1)

Parameters:

$$Sales_m = \sum_{p=1}^{P} P_{pm} P P_p$$
(3.2)

$$Cost_{m} = BC_{m} + BC'_{m} + BC''_{m} + BC''_{m} + OC_{m} + PC_{m} + PC'_{m}$$
(3.3)

$$BC_m = \sum_{f=1}^{F} \sum_{i=1}^{I} \sum_{j=1}^{J} X_{fijm} BP_f$$
(3.4)

$$BC'_{m} = \sum_{f=1}^{F} \sum_{i=1}^{I} \sum_{j=1}^{J} X_{fijm} R$$
(3.5)

$$BC''_{m} = \sum_{f=1}^{F} \sum_{i=1}^{I} \sum_{j=1}^{J} 2T_{fijm} \, d_{ij} \, (BTC + \frac{BTC'}{s})$$
(3.6)

$$BC_m'' = \sum_{f=1}^F \sum_{i=1}^I \sum_{j=1}^J k T_{fijm} d_{ij} \left( 2TM + TM_f' \right) DP$$
(3.7)

$$OC_m = ELEC_m + COOL_m + HEAT_m + LC_m + SC_m + MC_m + OVC_m$$
(3.8)

$$LC_m = \sum_{p=1}^{P} cLC' \rho_p PS_{pjm} \quad \forall \ p, j, m$$
(3.9)

$$SC_m = 0.15LC_m \quad \forall m \tag{3.10}$$

$$MC_m = MC'PS_{pjm} \quad \forall \ m, \& \ p = 6 \tag{3.11}$$

$$OVC_m = 0.5(LC_m + SC_m + MC_m) \quad \forall m$$
(3.12)

$$PS_{pjm} = \sum_{f=1}^{F} \sum_{i=1}^{I} \sum_{j=1}^{J} c' X_{fijm} \quad \forall \ m \& \ p = 6$$
(3.13)

$$PC_m = \sum_{p=1}^{P} \sum_{j=1}^{J} \sum_{k=1}^{K} 2T_{pjkm} \, d_{jk} \, (PTC + sPTC')$$
(3.14)

$$PC'_{m} = \sum_{p=1}^{P} \sum_{j=1}^{J} \sum_{k=1}^{K} k T_{pjkm} d_{jk} \left( 2TM + TM''_{p} \right) DP$$
(3.15)

$$\frac{X_{fijm}}{TM'_f} = T_{fijm} \quad \forall f, i, j, m$$
(3.16)

$$\frac{Y_{pjkm} \,\rho_p}{2,000 \, T M''_f} = T_{pjkm} \,\,\forall \, f, j, k, m \tag{3.17}$$

Subject to:

$$\sum_{j=1}^{J} P_j = 1$$
(3.18)

$$\sum_{j=1}^{J} X_{fijm} \leq B_{fim}^{\prime\prime} \quad \forall f, i, m$$
(3.19)

$$B_{fim} = B_{fim}^{\prime\prime} \quad \forall f, i, m = 1 \tag{3.20}$$

$$B_{fim} + B'_{fim} = B''_{fim} \quad \forall f, i, \& m = 2..12$$
(3.21)

$$E_f\left(B_{fim-1}'' - \sum_{j=1}^J X_{fijm-1}\right) = B_{fim}' \quad \forall f, i, \& m = 2..12$$
(3.22)

$$\sum_{i=1}^{I} \sum_{j=1}^{J} X_{fijm} = BN_{fm} \quad \forall f, m$$
(3.23)

$$\sum_{j=1}^{J} \sum_{k=1}^{K} Y_{pjkm} = PS_{pjm} \quad \forall \ m, p$$
(3.24)

$$\sum_{j=1}^{J} Y_{pjkm} \le PD_{pkm} \quad \forall p, k, m$$
(3.25)

$$\sum_{f=1}^{F} \sum_{i=1}^{I} \sum_{j=1}^{J} \sum_{m=1}^{M} X_{fijm} \le MP_j \quad \forall j$$
(3.26)

$$\sum_{p=1}^{P} \sum_{j=1}^{J} \sum_{k=1}^{K} \sum_{m=1}^{M} Y_{pjkm} \le MP_j \quad \forall j$$
(3.27)

$$Y_{pjkm}, X_{fijm} \ge 0$$

$$P_j = binary$$
(3.28)

A holistic analysis of the potential for biobased fuels and chemicals is generated by combining and analyzing the various supply chains configurations collectively. A case study demonstrating this approach is presented in Chapter 4. Following a description of the conversion technologies in Chapter 5, the results from the study are further analyzed in Chapter 6 and Chapter 7 for the integrated biorefinery and fermentation scenarios, respectively.

## 4 CASE STUDY

The Jackson Purchase Region in Western Kentucky has been chosen as a case study to validate the framework presented in Chapter 2. Gasoline, diesel, electricity, residual fuel oil, natural gas, and ethanol are to be created from poultry litter, forest residue, corn stover, and winter wheat straw. In the following sections of this chapter the Jackson Purchase Region will be further described (4.1) followed by a detailed discussion of the annual and monthly availability of each feedstock (4.2). Finally, the selection of the biomass, plant, and market distributions will be discussed (4.3).

#### 4.1 Jackson Purchase Region of Kentucky

As outlined in red in Fig. 4-1 below, the Jackson Purchase Region in Western Kentucky consists of Ballard, Calloway, Carlisle, Fulton, Graves, Hickman, Marshall, and McCracken counties with a population of approximately 200,000 (U.S. Census Bureau, 2010).



Figure 4-1: Jackson Purchase Region in Western Kentucky

Along with being bordered by the Mississippi, Ohio and Tennessee Rivers which are potential transportation modes, the Jackson Purchase Region also has an abundance of non-food biomass resources such as agricultural residues from soybean, corn, and wheat farming, poultry litter, and forest residues. A robust chemical industry is also present in the region, providing potential markets for chemical products created. Due to the wide variety of biomass resources, transportation options, and potential product markets, the Jackson Purchase Region in Western Kentucky makes an ideal case study for validating the framework.

# 4.2 Biomass Feedstocks

After analyzing the Jackson Purchase Region, the feedstocks to be used in the case study were identified as poultry litter, forest residue, corn stover, and winter wheat straw for the production of fuels and chemicals. These feedstocks were chosen based on availability in the Jackson Purchase Region, competition with food resources, and/or as they are currently seen as a waste stream that if not utilized in a proper way has potential for detrimental environmental and animal health effects. It should be noted coal is prevalent in this area as the Jackson Purchase Region is the northern section of the Gulf Province Coal Region of the United States (Tully,1996) but is not currently mined (EIA, 2010). Even though coal can be co-fired with multiple biomass feedstocks (Baliban et al, 2011), it is not considered as a potential feedstock due to not being readily available.

Poultry litter is the bedding and waste materials removed from poultry houses (Jensen et al, 2010). This biomass feedstock range not only consists of manure but also the initial bedding material as well as any feathers from the poultry itself, excess feed and supplements not digested by the poultry. There are currently many applications for the use of poultry litter. One of those applications commonly being used is as an inexpensive fertilizer to meet the nitrogen needs. However, excess phosphorous in the poultry litter can potentially cause eutrophication of the water supply which may lead to hypoxia, the depletion of oxygen in the water (Howry et al, 2008), thus, potentially killing any species dependent on oxygen in the water supply such as fish and amphibians. If properly treated, poultry litter can also be used to feed cattle (FDA, 2008). However, negative impacts can be seen by doing this, such as, the spread of Bovine Spongiform Encephalopathy (Mad Cow Disease) which is thought to be linked to Creutzfeldt-Jakob Disease, a fatal human neurological disease (Takemura, 2004). Before taken out of the poultry house, ammonia is often emitted from poultry litter at relative high rates causing poor poultry performance by compromising the immune system and damaging the respiratory system of the poultry (Carlisle, 1984). Poultry litter has been chosen for this case study due to not only potentially having positive environmental and health impacts as it is not used for the current applications described above but also its great potential for the production of fuels and chemicals (Perara et al, 2010).

Forest residue refers to the treetops, branches, stumps, dead-wood, small-diameter wood, and undergrowth unsuitable for saw logs. The removal of forest residue is seen as a fire risk prevention practice as it reduces the risks and losses from catastrophic fires as well as improves forest health (US DOE, 2011). However, the removal of forest residues may have detrimental

ecosystem and nutritional effects after the clear-cutting of a forest (Hacker, 2005). Therefore, only forest residues from sustainable forestry practices are to be considered as potential biomass feedstock for the case study.

Crop residues for bioenergy applications are seen as desirable feedstocks because of their immediate availability, low cost, and relatively concentration in the major grain growing regions where equipment and labor are currently located (US DOE, 2011). For these reasons, two crop residues have been chosen for the case study: (1) corn stover and (2) winter wheat straw. Corn stover consists of the stalk, leaf, cob, and husk left in the field after the harvest of the respective corn grain, while winter wheat straw comprises of the straw and stubble. The harvest for corn and winter wheat grains occurs from August to November and June to August, respectively. The following sections will discuss in detail the annual availability (4.2.1), harvest progress (4.2.2.) and monthly availability (4.2.3) for each of the biomass feedstocks selected for the Jackson Purchase Region case study.

## 4.2.1 Annual Availability

Information regarding the availability of each biomass feedstock is readily recorded (on national, state, and county levels) and provided to the general public though a multitude of various sources. Many of the sources provide the biomass availability in quantities of dry matter (moisture content not included). Since the biomass not only includes dry matter but water as well, the moisture content of the biomass feedstock must be included in the total biomass availability figure so the scenarios can be realistically modeled. Through Eqn. 4-1 below, given any information on a dry basis, the availability on a wet-basis for each biomass feedstock has been calculated.

$$Availability (wet basis) = \frac{Availability (dry basis)}{(1 - Moisture Content)}$$
(4.1)

All biomass feedstock information is also not given on a mass basis; therefore additional information was needed to determine the availability on a dry-basis before determining the availability on a wet-basis. The additional information along with the moisture content of each biomass feedstock is summarized in Table 4-1 below.

Parameters	Values	Source
Poultry Litter		
moisture content	20%	Mitchell & Donald, 1995
manure rate	0.04 kg dry matter/head-day	Stanford, 1976
Forest Residue		
moisture content	49%	Miles et al, 1995
volumetric bulk density	25.6 lbs/ft <sup>3</sup>	Brown, 2003
Corn Stover		
moisture content	15.5%	Millbrandt, 2005
residue: grain mass ratio	1:1	Millbrandt, 2005
grain bulk density	56 lbs/bushel	Millbrandt, 2005
Winter Wheat Straw		
moisture content	13.5%	Millbrandt, 2005
residue: grain mass ratio	1.3 : 1	Millbrandt, 2005
grain bulk density	60 lbs/bushel	Millbrandt, 2005

**Table 4-1: Feedstock characteristics** 

For poultry litter, the information provided by the USDA (2007) only included the end-of-year inventory (head count) for broilers, farms raised solely for the production of meat, and layers, farms raised solely for the production of eggs, in each county. The information provided, which is only gathered every 5 years, did not specify the type of poultry in the broilers and layers; therefore the manure rate for all poultry is assumed to be constant. From the head count, manure rate, and the moisture content, the poultry manure was calculated. As mentioned earlier, poultry litter comprises of not only manure but other biomass as well. It has been assumed the amount calculated includes all biomass deemed as poultry litter. The amount of poultry litter available is further summarized for each county in Table 4-2 below. Although McCracken County (Paducah) is shown as not having any poultry farms, there are a few farms located in the county but information does not seem to have been disclosed regarding end-of-year inventory. For our purposes, McCracken County will not have any poultry litter available.

Table 4-2: Jackson Purchase Region Poultry Litter availability by county in tons (USDA, 2007)

Year	Ballard	Calloway	Carlisle	Fulton	Graves	Hickman	Marshall	McCracken
2007	19,550	25,549	18,236	14,502	176,121	116,112	16,467	

Forest residue from federal land does not qualify as a renewable biomass feedstock under the federal Renewable Fuel Standard (RFS2) program (US EPA, 2007). For this reason, only residues from other sources will be considered. Since only logging residues have been recorded on a biannual basis in the Jackson Purchase Region by the Southern Research Station via the Timber Product Output Report given on a volumetric basis (TPO, 2009), it has been assumed these figures include all forest residue in the area and as being reported on a wet-basis. Given an assumed residue bulk density of 25.6 lbs/ft<sup>3</sup> for both softwood and hardwood, the annual availability for each county on a bi-annual basis from 2001 to 2009 has been calculated and further summarized in Table 4-3 below.

Year	Ballard	Calloway	Carlisle	Fulton	Graves	Hickman	Marshall	McCracken
2001	3,098	6,528	9,779	3,379	10,701	2,522	8,102	4,736
2003	9,203	10,176	11,558	3,904	14,976	2,790	8,896	1,600
2005	8,589	7,757	16,448	3,571	14,618	6,874	6,733	3,123
2007	13,146	8,755	14,976	1,830	9,766	4,915	7,987	2,010
2009	17,318	7,283	24,230	2,624	10,803	3,277	9,178	1,997

Table 4-3: Jackson Purchase Region Forest Residue availability by county in tons (TPO, 2009)

Crop residue information is the most readily accessible information due to the extensive record keeping of their respective food source whether that is for grains, beans, or sugar. The annual availability for corn stover (USDA, 2010a) and winter wheat straw (USDA, 2011a) were calculated by using the volume (bushels), the bulk density (lb/bushel), and the residue to grain ratio (lb/lb). The corn stover and winter wheat straw data has been reported based on the same moisture content as provided in Table 4-1. The annual availability in each county for corn stover from 2000-2010 and winter wheat straw from 2000 to 2011 is reflected in Table 4-4 and Table 4-5, respectively.

Year	Ballard	Calloway	Carlisle	Fulton	Graves	Hickman	Marshall	McCracken
2000	103,578	108,156	91,238	134,873	204,439	150,416	34,776	47,040
2001	100,176	147,507	84,694	133,213	225,042	160,160	33,592	57,607
2002	63,706	108,332	69,608	83,076	186,760	119,028	26,754	26,275
2003	91,392	117,914	89,620	97,574	217,879	142,968	24,360	39,312
2004	104,698	130,382	96,158	121,985	240,178	187,314	34,776	62,546
2005	108,402	133,325	90,392	107,923	247,660	169,579	34,793	54,877
2006	102,214	126,039	93,139	86,716	211,218	162,579	23,229	47,376
2007	141,400	95,312	104,832	124,320	247,912	195,720	39,480	71,876
2008	116,200	85,400	93,212	78,316	218,260	157,640	21,420	47,180
2009	121,940	128,576	102,284	95,284	243,012	184,604	31,024	46,368
2010	95,452	80,892	90,888	89,824	221,844	163,632	23,548	42,028

Table 4-4: Jackson Purchase Region Corn Stover availability by county in tons (USDA, 2010a)

Table 4-5: Jackson Purchase Region Winter Wheat Straw availability by county in tons (USDA, 2011a)

Year	Ballard	Calloway	Carlisle	Fulton	Graves	Hickman	Marshall	McCracken
2000	24,804	49,686	9,165	28,841	51,480	35,802	9,653	11,762
2001	26,239	54,464	9,329	37,690	50,310	34,320	8,424	12,847
2002	17,901	39,468	5,265	24,898	35,736	24,960	5,039	6,396
2003	20,475	46,644	9,945	30,830	44,870	41,106	2,535	6,638
2004	26,653	42,159	10,940	30,225	48,263	35,100	7,792	7,371
2005	23,696	31,941	7,488	26,130	32,175	29,718	4,352	4,298
2006	25,081	14,750	9,126	28,642	31,941	31,590	5,994	6,560
2007	13,163	12,636	9,165	27,203	21,216	29,000	4,611	5,046
2008	33,345	53,567	25,350	44,928	60,840	50,369	12,815	13,022
2009	21,450	28,275	12,168	25,740	27,885	26,052	7,995	9,165
2010	12,675	13,416	6,747	13,923	21,060	16,614	6,150	5,070
2011	33,072	47,190	17,550	27,885	70,902	39,195	18,174	13,416

## 4.2.2 Harvest Progress

The harvest progress as a percentage of completion is regularly recorded on a weekly basis throughout the year for corn (USDA, 2010b) and winter wheat grain (USDA, 2011b). Therefore, it has been assumed the new supply of corn stover and winter wheat straw follows along the same path as their respective grain. Forest residue and poultry litter have been assumed to have a constant throughout supply the year due to the removal of residue and litter for fire prevention mitigation purposes and health needs at the broilers and layers, respectively. Therefore, a constant new supply will be available each month for forest residue and poultry litter, whereas, the new

supply of corn stover and winter wheat straw will solely depend on the harvest progress for their respective grains.

The information regarding the corn harvest completion percentage is available on a weekly basis (USDA, 2010b), as data is collected at the end of the week during the harvest months. Table 4-6 below shows the completion percentage for the harvest of corn grain at the end of the month starting in August and ending in November for the state of Kentucky from 2000 to 2010. It has been assumed these numbers are consistent throughout the state, therefore will be used for the Jackson Purchase Region case study.

Month	2000	2001	2002	2003	2004	2005	2006	2007	2008	2009	2010
Aug	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
Sep	50	68	63	52	56	48	39	82	38	18	80
Oct	94	95	93	89	95	99	90	98	93	67	100
Nov	100	100	100	100	100	100	100	100	100	99	100
Dec	100	100	100	100	100	100	100	100	100	100	100

Table 4-6: Kentucky corn grain harvest completion percentage (USDA, 2010b)

According to the information, data collection for corn grain harvest completion does not begin before September. However, when analyzing the data it was noticed a fair percentage, 15% or greater, had been completed in the first week of September, which was relatively high when compared to other weeks of September. For this reason it has been assumed 5% is completed in August (subtracted from September total). The monthly percent of new supply as a percentage of total production is shown in Table 4-7 below for the state of Kentucky.

Table 4-7: Kentucky corn grain new supply percentage of total production (USDA, 2010b)

r											
Month	2000	2001	2002	2003	2004	2005	2006	2007	2008	2009	2010
Aug	5	5	5	5	5	5	5	5	5	5	5
Sep	45	63	58	47	51	43	34	77	33	13	75
Oct	44	27	30	37	39	51	51	16	55	49	20
Nov	6	5	7	11	5	1	10	2	7	33	-
Dec	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-

As opposed to corn, winter wheat is planted in during the winter months (hence the name) and harvested from June to August. The harvest progress of winter wheat is not recorded for the state of Kentucky even though it is produced in the state. Therefore, the information related to Illinois

winter wheat harvest will be used for the case study. The information is assumed to be consistent with state of Kentucky and the Jackson Purchase Region as it borders both regions. The harvest completion percentage for the years of 2000-2011 of winter wheat in Illinois (USDA, 2011b) can be seen in Table 4-8 below.

Month	2000	2001	2002	2003	2004	2005	2006	2007	2008	2009	2010	2011
Jun	35	53	79	58	76	71	65	78	37	46	64	43
Jul	100	100	100	98	100	100	100	100	100	94	100	100
Aug	100	100	100	100	100	100	100	100	100	100	100	100

Table 4-8: Illinois winter wheat straw harvest completion percentage (USDA, 2011b)

With the information provided in Table 4-7 above, it was seen that winter wheat harvest completed in August for 2 of the 12 years, whereas, harvest was completed in July for the other years. To capture this observation, it has been assumed 1% (subtracting from the production in July) of total production is newly supplied in August. Table 4-9 below shows the winter wheat straw new supply percentage of total production.

Table 4-9: Illinois winter wheat straw new supply percentage of total production (USDA, 2011b)

Month	2000	2001	2002	2003	2004	2005	2006	2007	2008	2009	2010	2011
Jun	35	53	79	58	76	71	65	78	37	46	64	43
Jul	64	46	20	41	23	28	34	21	62	53	35	56
Aug	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	1

Based on the monthly percent harvested for corn grain and winter wheat in Table 4-7 and Table 4-9, respectively, it is assumed that the respective crop residues will be harvested in the same month. Therefore, by using the average monthly Kentucky corn and Illinois winter wheat harvest progress, the Jackson Purchase Region's monthly harvest progress has been produced as shown in Table 4-10 below.

Month	Corn Stover	Winter Wheat Straw		
Jun	-	60%		
Jul	-	39%		
Aug	5%	1%		
Sep	49%	-		
Oct	38%	-		
Nov	8%	-		
Dec	-	-		
Jan	-	-		
Feb	-	-		
Mar	-	-		
Apr	-	-		
May	-	-		

 Table 4-10: Summary of estimated monthly corn stover and winter wheat straw new supply percentage of total production Jackson Purchase Region

# 4.2.3 Monthly Availability

To properly optimize the biorefinery supply chain based on biomass variability, the monthly availability of new supply must be determined. For that reason, the monthly availability of new supply it was calculated for each of the four biomass feedstocks. Poultry litter and forest residue have been assumed to be constant throughout the year, therefore, the monthly availability of these biomass feedstocks have been based on the number of days in that particular month. For instance, January has 31 days; therefore 8.49% (31/365) of total production is newly supplied during the month of January. The monthly new supply of corn stover and winter wheat straw was based on the annual production for that given county as well as the percentage of total production as outlined in Table 4-10 above. Poultry litter and forest residue will have a new supply of biomass each month throughout the year, whereas, corn stover and winter wheat straw will only have a new supply of biomass from August to November and June to August, respectively. Using the approach described, the monthly supply of poultry litter, forest residue, corn stover, and winter wheat straw for each county in Jackson Purchase Region is estimated as shown in Table 4-11, Table 4-12, Table 4-13 and Table 4-14, respectively. It should be noted that the monthly new supply of biomass is shown for June through May due to the harvest of winter wheat straw beginning in June.

Month	Ballard	Calloway	Carlisle	Fulton	Graves	Hickman	Marshall	McCracken
Jun	1,607	2,100	1,499	1,192	14,476	9,543	1,353	-
Jul	1,660	2,170	1,549	1,232	14,958	9,862	1,399	-
Aug	1,660	2,170	1,549	1,232	14,958	9,862	1,399	-
Sep	1,607	2,100	1,499	1,192	14,476	9,543	1,353	-
Oct	1,660	2,170	1,549	1,232	14,958	9,862	1,399	-
Nov	1,607	2,100	1,499	1,192	14,476	9,543	1,353	-
Dec	1,660	2,170	1,549	1,232	14,958	9,862	1,399	-
Jan	1,660	2,170	1,549	1,232	14,958	9,862	1,399	-
Feb	1,500	1,960	1,399	1,112	13,511	8,907	1,263	-
Mar	1,660	2,170	1,549	1,232	14,958	9,862	1,399	-
Apr	1,607	2,100	1,499	1,192	14,476	9,543	1,353	-
May	1,660	2,170	1,549	1,232	14,958	9,862	1,399	-

 Table 4-11: Monthly new supply of poultry litter by county (tons/month)

 Table 4-12: Monthly new supply of forest residue by county (tons/month)

Month	Ballard	Calloway	Carlisle	Fulton	Graves	Hickman	Marshall	McCracken
Jun	1,423	599	1,992	216	888	269	754	164
Jul	1,471	619	2,058	223	918	278	779	170
Aug	1,471	619	2,058	223	918	278	779	170
Sep	1,423	599	1,992	216	888	269	754	164
Oct	1,471	619	2,058	223	918	278	779	170
Nov	1,423	599	1,992	216	888	269	754	164
Dec	1,471	619	2,058	223	918	278	779	170
Jan	1,471	619	2,058	223	918	278	779	170
Feb	1,329	559	1,859	201	829	251	704	153
Mar	1,471	619	2,058	223	918	278	779	170
Apr	1,423	599	1,992	216	888	269	754	164
May	1,471	619	2,058	223	918	278	779	170

Month	Ballard	Calloway	Carlisle	Fulton	Graves	Hickman	Marshall	McCracken
Jun	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
Jul	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
Aug	4,773	4,045	4,544	4,491	11,092	8,182	1,177	2,101
Sep	46,771	39,637	44,535	44,014	108,704	80,180	11,539	20,594
Oct	36,272	30,739	34,537	34,133	84,301	62,180	8,948	15,971
Nov	955	809	909	898	2,218	1,636	235	420
Dec	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
Jan	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
Feb	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
Mar	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
Apr	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
May	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-

Table 4-13: Monthly new supply of corn stover by county (tons/month)

Table 4-14: Monthly new supply of winter wheat straw by county (tons/month)

Month	Ballard	Calloway	Carlisle	Fulton	Graves	Hickman	Marshall	McCracken
Jun	12,898	18,404	6,845	10,875	27,652	15,286	7,088	5,232
Jul	19,843	28,314	10,530	16,731	42,541	23,517	10,904	8,050
Aug	331	472	176	279	709	392	182	134
Sep	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
Oct	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
Nov	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
Dec	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
Jan	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
Feb	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
Mar	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
Apr	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
May	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-

# 4.3 Products

The products to be created from poultry litter, forest residue, corn stover, and winter wheat straw are gasoline, diesel, residual fuel oil, natural gas, electricity, and ethanol. Gasoline, diesel, natural gas, electricity, and ethanol were selected based on being readily consumed by the general public as well as industry throughout the year in all demographic regions of the United States and Kentucky. Residual fuel oil is the remaining heavy fraction from oil refining used for various

applications such as fuel for large ships, electricity generation, space heating, and other purposes (EIA, 2011). When compared to biomass feedstocks, information regarding the demand or creation of said products is available through an array of sources on a monthly basis for the state of Kentucky and the United States.

#### 4.3.1 Kentucky Monthly Product Demand

As provided by the Energy Information Agency (EIA, 2012b) the monthly electricity generated in terra watt-hours for the state of Kentucky can be seen on a monthly basis in Table 4-15 below. The amount generated for the state has been assumed to be the amount consumed for the purposes of the case study. A 'double-peak' of electricity generation is seen for Kentucky during the winter and summer months due electricity consumption for heating and cooling buildings. This phenomenon is not common throughout the United States as natural gas is commonly used for heating purposes. Also, Kentucky has the 2<sup>nd</sup> lowest electricity rates in the country as roughly 90% of electricity generation comes from coal-fired power plants as (EIA, 2012b).

Year	Aug	Sep	Oct	Nov	Dec	Jan	Feb	Mar	Apr	May	Jun	Jul
2001-02	9.2	7.9	7.6	6.7	8.0	8.2	7.2	8.2	7.4	7.7	8.0	8.8
2002-03	8.6	7.4	6.5	6.2	7.7	8.8	7.6	7.1	7.1	7.0	7.7	8.5
2003-04	8.6	7.1	6.8	7.0	8.4	9.1	8.1	7.7	6.8	7.9	8.0	8.5
2004-05	8.2	7.6	7.3	6.8	8.5	8.3	7.4	7.9	7.3	7.8	8.6	9.1
2005-06	9.0	8.6	7.5	7.4	9.0	8.8	8.1	7.8	6.9	7.9	8.3	9.3
2006-07	9.1	7.9	7.9	8.2	8.6	9.2	8.4	7.9	6.5	7.1	8.2	8.6
2007-08	9.9	8.0	7.7	7.4	8.2	9.4	8.3	8.2	7.1	7.0	7.9	8.9
2008-09	8.6	8.2	7.6	8.2	8.6	8.5	7.3	7.7	6.8	7.0	8.1	7.6
2009-10	8.4	7.2	7.0	6.6	8.3	9.2	8.5	7.8	6.7	7.0	8.8	9.0
2010-11	9.5	7.9	7.2	7.3	9.3	9.5	8.1	7.9	7.2	7.7	8.3	9.9

Table 4-15: Kentucky electricity generation (TWh/month)

The natural gas delivered to consumers for the state of Kentucky is also recorded on a monthly basis (EIA, 2012d) as seen in Table 4-16 below. The numbers include natural gas consumption for industrial usage, heating of homes, and vehicle fuel. For our purposes, it is assumed the natural gas is consumed in the same as of delivery.

Year	Aug	Sep	Oct	Nov	Dec	Jan	Feb	Mar	Apr	May	Jun	Jul
2001-02	9.9	10.0	12.6	16.3	23.2	26.1	24.5	23.2	14.9	12.3	11.6	13.8
2002-03	10.9	11.1	14.6	21.1	27.6	34.8	29.0	20.6	14.0	10.8	9.3	9.5
2003-04	10.3	10.4	13.2	16.9	27.2	32.6	27.6	21.6	15.8	12.3	11.2	10.8
2004-05	11.4	10.9	13.4	17.7	27.2	29.4	24.0	24.6	15.6	13.6	13.7	12.7
2005-06	14.1	12.1	14.1	19.3	29.0	23.1	23.7	20.4	14.4	13.1	12.1	12.9
2006-07	13.8	11.1	14.9	18.0	22.9	26.9	29.9	20.0	17.4	12.6	11.4	10.3
2007-08	16.7	11.8	13.9	18.7	24.8	31.4	26.4	23.1	15.6	11.9	11.8	11.2
2008-09	11.2	10.3	12.1	18.1	24.6	30.6	22.5	18.1	13.1	9.3	9.2	9.7
2009-10	10.9	10.4	13.3	15.8	26.1	31.8	27.8	19.6	11.4	11.2	11.7	12.8
2010-11	13.7	11.5	11.5	17.0	32.0	32.0	23.4	20.6	13.7	13.3	11.9	12.7

Table 4-16: Kentucky natural gas delivered (Billion cubic ft/month)

In Table 4-17 below, the Kentucky monthly special fuel sales is shown (US DOT, 2011) to represent the gross volume of diesel and other alternative fuels reported by the state motor fuel tax agency. The volume of alternative fuels is assumed to be negligible; therefore, the monthly special fuel sales comprises of all diesel. Table 4-17 below represents the monthly amount of diesel sold in Kentucky from August 2004 to July 2011. Even though diesel as well as gasoline can be bought (or sold to customers) in one area and consumed in another (for example, buying gas in Kentucky and burning it while driving in Illinois), is assumed the amount sold reflects the demand for diesel and gasoline for the state of Kentucky as these instances cannot be accounted for in this case study.

Year	Aug	Sep	Oct	Nov	Dec	Jan	Feb	Mar	Apr	May	Jun	Jul
2004-05	68.9	75.7	68.7	66.0	73.2	63.3	67.2	79.7	73.7	63.7	80.5	69.4
2005-06	68.1	78.3	66.4	85.9	71.1	83.4	67.3	82.0	70.7	68.4	79.5	65.1
2006-07	79.8	76.0	73.9	71.9	70.8	68.4	70.3	81.2	69.6	70.9	77.3	71.6
2007-08	80.3	70.1	81.7	69.7	64.9	69.7	64.9	70.0	66.6	69.7	73.2	68.3
2008-09	70.0	73.1	75.0	61.0	60.6	60.8	56.2	63.9	56.5	61.4	62.7	58.2
2009-10	68.1	66.3	69.5	58.3	62.0	62.4	55.2	70.9	66.3	65.4	69.8	66.2
2010-11	66.6	68.3	71.4	61.0	62.5	62.6	59.6	69.6	63.6	65.8	67.0	62.3

Table 4-17: Kentucky special fuels sales (Million gallons/month)

Table 4-18 represents the gasoline sales for the state of Kentucky in millions of gallons per month from August 2004 to July 2011 (US DOT 2011).

Year	Aug	Sep	Oct	Nov	Dec	Jan	Feb	Mar	Apr	May	Jun	Jul
2004-05	200.1	188.0	164.3	180.4	241.8	224.9	166.7	175.8	186.9	200.2	194.6	198.2
2005-06	189.3	172.7	180.2	181.1	184.3	169.2	164.9	189.9	188.6	194.6	190.0	191.4
2006-07	199.3	180.5	188.5	185.3	186.4	177.6	166.3	190.9	185.7	199.7	188.0	198.5
2007-08	198.0	178.8	193.4	163.2	191.4	174.1	159.9	171.6	178.3	184.1	180.5	185.8
2008-09	186.3	172.6	186.5	178.6	185.8	171.4	167.7	185.0	188.1	191.2	191.4	194.1
2009-10	192.7	183.0	185.3	177.6	188.0	168.3	157.5	187.5	188.7	193.5	193.4	200.2
2010-11	198.1	185.1	186.9	180.6	181.6	164.2	160.5	182.5	178.5	187.3	187.6	189.5

Table 4-18: Kentucky gasoline sales (Million gallons/month)

Residual fuel oil data was sparsely available for the past years for the state of Kentucky. Therefore, residual fuel oil supplied for the United States (EIA, 2012d) Table 4-19 will be used as the basis determining the demand of residual fuel oil.

Year	Aug	Sep	Oct	Nov	Dec	Jan	Feb	Mar	Apr	May	Jun	Jul
2001-02	1,048	782	958	852	736	924	779	1,069	920	885	843	799
2002-03	797	788	846	990	1,083	1,003	1,044	1,202	980	876	873	1,012
2003-04	1,168	832	932	886	1,031	1,276	1,162	1,148	1,045	1,012	1,038	1,173
2004-05	1,013	988	1,117	1,085	1,195	1,315	1,088	1,000	1,008	954	1,045	1,176
2005-06	1,368	1,292	1,289	1,231	1,335	1,216	960	1,023	861	764	779	868
2006-07	1,000	678	797	662	953	988	1,112	941	859	898	924	871
2007-08	991	849	815	968	866	889	634	767	891	876	861	891
2008-09	665	655	777	656	980	990	527	769	853	564	713	415
2009-10	615	428	644	561	758	801	606	691	743	676	630	775
2010-11	620	646	637	696	684	811	737	712	756	622	593	411

Table 4-19: United States Residual Fuel Oil Supplied (Millon gallons/month)

#### 4.3.2 Jackson Purchase Monthly Product Demand

The consumption or demand for Kentucky has been clearly recorded year-after-year on a monthly basis for gasoline, diesel, natural gas, electricity, and residual fuel oil. Assuming product consumption or demand is constant throughout the state and the United States, the demand on a per capita basis can be computed using the population data for the respective regions. From this, the monthly product demand for each county in the Jackson Purchase Region can be calculated based on its respective population. The process for creating the county demand for each of the products is shown below in Fig. 4-2.



Figure 4-2: Methodology for county product demand

The population for the United States, the state of Kentucky, and the Jackson Purchase Region (US Census, 2010) for the years 2004-2010 is shown in Table 4-20 below. Over the past few years, the population in the Jackson Purchase Region has been stable accounting for approximately 4.5% of the total state population.

 Table 4-20: United States, Kentucky, and Jackson Purchase population by year (2004-2010)

Location	2004	2005	2006	2007	2008	2009	2010
United States	293,045,739	295,753,151	298,593,212	301,579,895	304,374,846	307,006,550	309,349,689
Kentucky	4,147,970	4,182,293	4,219,374	4,256,278	4,287,931	4,314,113	4,339,367
Jackson Purchase	192,887	193,534	194,270	194,983	195,598	196,182	196,393

The county population in the Jackson Purchase Region for the past 40 years can be seen in Fig. 4-3 below along with Table 4-21 representing a snapshot of that time frame from 2004-2010. Even though the population has increased in the area along with the population in a portion of the counties, an abnormal population decrease or spike is not seen over this time frame. Since the population of the region is stable, it can be assumed the demand for various products is stable as well.



Figure 4-3: Population by county in the Jackson Purchase Region (1970-2010)

County	2004	2005	2006	2007	2008	2009	2010
Ballard	8,217	8,238	8,169	8,138	8,200	8,161	8,249
Calloway	35,087	35,477	35,988	36,161	36,204	36,348	37,191
Carlisle	5,290	5,249	5,255	5,156	5,156	5,209	5,104
Fulton	7,276	7,089	6,867	6,862	6,958	6,814	6,813
Graves	37,144	37,353	37,373	37,562	37,573	37,719	37,121
Hickman	5,063	5,019	4,953	4,901	4,893	4,851	4,902
Marshall	30,550	30,705	31,007	31,239	31,226	31,200	31,448
McCracken	64,260	64,404	64,658	64,964	65,388	65,880	65,565

Table 4-21: Population by county in the Jackson Purchase Region (2004-2010)

As pointed out in Fig. 4-1 above, using the population of Kentucky and the individual county population, the county monthly demand for each product can easily be calculated given the monthly demand for the state of Kentucky. The 2010-2011 gasoline sales data (US DOT, 2011) along with the 2010 population data was used to estimate the monthly demand for each county as shown in Table 4-22 below.

Month	Ballard	Calloway	Carlisle	Fulton	Graves	Hickman	Marshall	McCracken
Aug	363,613	1,592,991	231,850	310,005	1,663,224	219,769	1,376,012	2,882,906
Sep	358,215	1,569,293	228,413	305,429	1,638,529	216,499	1,355,538	2,840,264
Oct	342,382	1,501,133	218,228	291,596	1,566,674	206,807	1,296,394	2,715,783
Nov	355,210	1,555,862	226,492	302,857	1,624,531	214,683	1,343,895	2,815,943
Dec	380,257	1,679,187	240,885	320,671	1,737,192	228,532	1,443,805	3,020,944
Jan	315,990	1,395,253	200,188	266,513	1,443,606	189,916	1,199,812	2,510,417
Feb	346,496	1,531,762	219,515	291,916	1,583,959	208,137	1,316,759	2,754,894
Mar	340,913	1,507,758	215,930	287,096	1,558,660	204,751	1,295,863	2,710,834
Apr	369,236	1,632,608	233,868	311,016	1,687,934	221,771	1,403,227	2,935,682
May	360,416	1,593,334	228,291	303,644	1,647,488	216,505	1,369,606	2,865,216
Jun	376,390	1,664,110	238,393	317,061	1,720,532	226,075	1,430,297	2,992,361
Jul	373,984	1,653,611	236,843	315,026	1,709,579	224,622	1,421,255	2,973,312

 Table 4-22: County gasoline monthly demand (gallons/month)

As mentioned earlier, it is assumed that the monthly diesel demand for each county is based on the monthly special fuel sales. Utilizing the 2010-2011 (US DOT, 2011) Kentucky special fuel sales data and the state and county population, the monthly county demand was generated as shown in Table 4-23below.

Month	Ballard	Calloway	Carlisle	Fulton	Graves	Hickman	Marshall	McCracken
Aug	135,692	594,819	86,509	115,600	620,838	81,997	513,751	1,076,048
Sep	146,487	641,370	93,402	124,955	669,803	88,567	554,071	1,160,812
Oct	135,647	594,739	86,455	115,560	620,709	81,945	513,675	1,075,944
Nov	137,665	602,528	87,781	117,425	629,361	83,263	520,540	1,090,392
Dec	129,979	574,254	82,360	109,570	594,018	78,119	493,792	1,032,894
Jan	118,698	524,689	75,224	100,008	542,661	71,322	451,130	943,558
Feb	134,346	593,539	85,139	113,264	614,038	80,748	510,462	1,067,701
Mar	138,776	613,214	87,930	116,967	634,236	83,413	527,258	1,102,727
Apr	133,581	590,223	84,611	112,598	610,425	80,280	507,441	1,061,339
May	123,751	547,187	78,374	104,257	565,766	74,331	470,386	983,895
Jun	146,646	647,887	92,908	123,621	670,151	88,140	557,086	1,165,182
Jul	127,703	564,467	80,866	107,622	583,688	76,722	485,266	1,014,985

Table 4-23: County diesel monthly demand (gallons/month)

For our purposes, it was assumed that the monthly natural gas delivered is consumed in the same month. With this in mind, the county natural gas demand has been populated in Table 4-24 below

using the 2010-2011 natural gas delivered figures along with respective county and state population.

Month	Ballard	Calloway	Carlisle	Fulton	Graves	Hickman	Marshall	McCracken
Aug	363,613	1,592,991	231,850	310,005	1,663,224	219,769	1,376,012	2,882,906
Sep	358,215	1,569,293	228,413	305,429	1,638,529	216,499	1,355,538	2,840,264
Oct	342,382	1,501,133	218,228	291,596	1,566,674	206,807	1,296,394	2,715,783
Nov	355,210	1,555,862	226,492	302,857	1,624,531	214,683	1,343,895	2,815,943
Dec	380,257	1,679,187	240,885	320,671	1,737,192	228,532	1,443,805	3,020,944
Jan	315,990	1,395,253	200,188	266,513	1,443,606	189,916	1,199,812	2,510,417
Feb	346,496	1,531,762	219,515	291,916	1,583,959	208,137	1,316,759	2,754,894
Mar	340,913	1,507,758	215,930	287,096	1,558,660	204,751	1,295,863	2,710,834
Apr	369,236	1,632,608	233,868	311,016	1,687,934	221,771	1,403,227	2,935,682
May	360,416	1,593,334	228,291	303,644	1,647,488	216,505	1,369,606	2,865,216
Jun	376,390	1,664,110	238,393	317,061	1,720,532	226,075	1,430,297	2,992,361
Jul	373,984	1,653,611	236,843	315,026	1,709,579	224,622	1,421,255	2,973,312

Table 4-24: County natural gas monthly demand (thousand cubic ft/month)

The amount of electricity generated in the state of Kentucky was assumed to be the total amount consumed, not considering loss due to grid inefficiencies. As with prior products, the county monthly electricity demand was generated, as shown in Table 4-25 below, using the 2010 state and county population data along with the 2010-2011 (EIA, 2012) electricity generation numbers.

Month	Ballard	Calloway	Carlisle	Fulton	Graves	Hickman	Marshall	McCracken
Aug	16,615	72,825	10,591	14,156	76,018	10,040	62,900	131,752
Sep	15,793	69,180	10,067	13,465	72,231	9,545	59,758	125,188
Oct	14,032	61,480	8,946	11,960	64,184	8,480	53,105	111,244
Nov	14,850	65,081	9,465	12,653	67,929	8,972	56,210	117,739
Dec	16,499	72,943	10,453	13,899	75,427	9,911	62,703	131,178
Jan	15,531	68,693	9,832	13,081	71,009	9,325	59,040	123,501
Feb	17,006	75,224	10,766	14,321	77,751	10,212	64,647	135,214
Mar	14,664	64,828	9,287	12,354	67,032	8,807	55,726	116,580
Apr	13,674	60,433	8,661	11,523	62,498	8,214	51,951	108,695
May	13,597	60,084	8,615	11,458	62,142	8,170	51,655	108,062
Jun	16,533	73,100	10,469	13,926	75,570	9,930	62,823	131,426
Jul	16,805	74,281	10,643	14,160	76,806	10,097	63,850	133,551

Table 4-25: County electricity monthly demand (MWh/month)

Ethanol is currently used as a fuel additive for performance and emissions reduction purposes as well as consumed as a typical liquid transportation fuel (i.e. E85). Therefore, the monthly county demand as shown in Table 4-26, has been computed based on 10% of the gasoline demand described earlier.

Month	Ballard	Calloway	Carlisle	Fulton	Graves	Hickman	Marshall	McCracken
Aug	36,361	159,299	23,185	31,000	166,322 21,977 137,60		137,601	288,291
Sep	35,821	156,929	22,841	30,543	163,853	21,650	135,554	284,026
Oct	34,238	150,113	21,823	29,160	156,667	20,681	129,639	271,578
Nov	35,521	155,586	22,649	30,286	162,453	21,468	134,390	281,594
Dec	38,026	167,919	24,089	32,067	173,719	22,853	144,380	302,094
Jan	31,599	139,525	20,019	26,651	144,361	18,992	119,981	251,042
Feb	34,650	153,176	21,952	29,192	158,396	20,814	131,676	275,489
Mar	34,091	150,776	21,593	28,710	155,866	20,475	129,586	271,083
Apr	36,924	163,261	23,387	31,102	168,793	22,177	140,323	293,568
May	36,042	159,333	22,829	30,364	164,749	21,651	136,961	286,522
Jun	37,639	166,411	23,839	31,706	172,053	22,608	143,030	299,236
Jul	37,398	165,361	23,684	31,503	170,958	22,462	142,126	297,331

Table 4-26: County ethanol monthly demand (gallons/month)

Residual fuel oil supply is assumed to be constant throughout the country; therefore, using the population of the United States the per capita monthly demand was calculated. Furthermore, the

demand for each individual county was calculated using the per capita monthly demand and the population of the respective county as seen in Table 4-27 below.

Month	Ballard	Calloway	Carlisle	Fulton	Graves	Hickman	Marshall	McCracken
Aug	16,526	74,509	10,225	13,649	74,368	9,821	63,003	131,353
Sep	17,236	77,710	10,665	14,236	77,564	10,243	65,710	136,997
Oct	16,977	76,543	10,505	14,022	76,399	10,089	64,724	134,940
Nov	18,546	83,618	11,475	15,318	83,460	11,021	70,705	147,412
Dec	18,227	82,179	11,278	15,054	82,024	10,832	69,489	144,875
Jan	21,630	97,519	13,383	17,864	97,335	12,854	82,460	171,918
Feb	19,662	88,647	12,166	16,239	88,480	11,684	74,958	156,278
Mar	18,991	85,622	11,751	15,685	85,461	11,286	72,401	150,946
Apr	20,159	90,889	12,473	16,650	90,718	11,980	76,854	160,230
May	16,596	74,822	10,268	13,707	74,681	9,862	63,268	131,905
Jun	15,825	71,348	9,792	13,070	71,213	9,404	60,330	125,781
Jul	10,971	49,464	6,788	9,061	49,371	6,520	41,826	87,201

Table 4-27: County residual fuel oil monthly demand (gallons/month)

# 4.4 Biomass, Biorefinery, and Market Distribution Locations

According to the framework provided in Chapter 3, the next step is to select the biomass, biorefinery, and market distribution locations. The location of each biomass is different due to the source being different, with the exception of corn stover and winter wheat straw (corn stover and winter wheat straw from fields, poultry litter from broilers and layers, forest residue from forests or woody areas). The number of biomass feedstock locations in each county was determined using the highest recent annual total Jackson Purchase Region production and the respective county production for that year (provided in prior tables) as well as the maximum annual capacity (determined as described in the following paragraph) to be held at each biomass location. Note that corn stover and winter wheat straw locations are deemed to be the same as a new supply of biomass is only available for a portion of the year coming from nearby fields.

The determination of the maximum annual capacity for each biomass feedstock was based on estimated as described below in further detail. Broilers and layers cover the Jackson Purchase Region in great number and typically are clustered. Therefore 20,000 tons was has been determined as the maximum available annual capacity for poultry litter to account for this observation as well as to keep the number of total poultry locations at a reasonable level for modeling. When compared to poultry litter and corn stover capacities in Table 4-29 below, forest residue has a relatively low maximum annual capacity of 5,000 tons as sustainable practices are

assumed which results in lower availability. Since corn stover and winter wheat straw are only collected during a few months of the year and corn stover being the largest biomass resource in the area, the annual maximum capacity of 37,500 tons of corn stover was used to determine the number of locations for corn stover and winter wheat straw. Table 4-28 below summarizes the maximum annual capacity for each biomass location as well as the data year used to determine the number of locations in each county.

Feedstock	Maximum Capacity (Wet Tons)	Data Year Used	Total Locations
Chicken Litter	20,000	2007	19
Forest Residue	5,000	2009	24
Corn Stover	37,500	2007	31
Winter Wheat Straw	37,500	2007	31

Table 4-28: Biomass feedstock location information

The maximum capacity per location from Table 4-28 and the county supply data were used to determine the number of biomass feedstock locations for each county as summarized in Table 4-29 below. If partial locations were calculated, the numbers were then rounded-up for all counties and biomass types. The total number of poultry litter, forest residue, corn stover and winter wheat straw locations are 19, 24, and 31, respectively.

Table 4-29: Number of county biomass locations

Feedstock	Ballard	Calloway	Carlisle	Fulton	Graves	Hickman	Marshall	McCracken
Chicken Litter	1	2	1	1	9	6	1	0
Forest Residue	4	2	5	1	3	1	2	1
Corn Stover & Winter Wheat Straw	4	3	3	4	7	6	2	2

Table 4-30 below summarizes the seat of each county in the Jackson Purchase Region, which will be used for the potential biorefinery locations to keep at a reasonable level.

County	Seat
Ballard	Wickliffe
Calloway	Murray
Carlisle	Bardwell
Fulton	Hickman
Graves	Mayfield
Hickman	Clinton
Marshall	Benton
McCracken	Paducah

Table 4-30: Jackson Purchase Region county seats

Figure 4-3 below shows the location of each county seat (shown as red tabs) with the counties outlined in various colors per Google Maps.



**Figure 4-4: Plant locations** 

Prior work has been completed via geographic information systems (GIS) to identify the location of poultry houses in the Jackson Purchase Region (Zhang). These locations were then inserted into a Google Map as seen in Fig. 4-4 (as blue tabs) with the Jackson Purchase Region outlined in red.



Figure 4-5: Location of all the broilers and layers

Given the number of poultry litter locations per county from Table 4-30, the highest density poultry litter locations from Fig. 4-5 were identified as the supply locations for poultry litter in this study. Figure 4-6 shows each poultry litter location as blue tabs chosen with the counties once again outlined in a Google Map. Note that broilers and layers were identified in McCracken County (Paducah) but none were selected based on the lack of information of poultry inventory data due to disclosure purposes.



**Figure 4-6: Poultry litter locations** 

From the poultry litter and plant locations highlighted in Fig. 4-5 and Fig. 4-6, respectively, the directions feature in Google Maps was used to find the distances between all potential plant locations and the poultry litter locations as summarized in Table 4-31 below. It is assumed that all routes selected via Google Maps are suitable to transport the biomass to the plant locations.

County	Location	Ballard	Calloway	Carlisle	Fulton	Graves	Hickman	Marshall	McCracken
Ballard	1	3.2	58.1	11.8	44.1	34.2	26.6	51.5	30.5
Calloway	2	46.0	10.2	41.4	45.7	15.3	35.5	24.0	42.8
Calloway	3	61.6	10.1	57.0	61.2	26.8	55.6	15.1	43.3
Carlisle	4	13.4	47.0	4.8	34.4	23.1	17.0	40.4	35.5
Fulton	5	47.4	55.9	38.8	5.8	43.4	23.9	62.4	72.5
	6	21.1	35.0	16.6	49.5	11.1	24.9	28.5	23.7
	7	25.6	33.0	21.0	48.8	9.1	31.4	25.7	21.8
	8	39.8	26.6	35.2	52.0	9.1	34.6	15.5	24.1
	9	29.6	29.7	23.5	37.0	6.1	19.8	25.2	35.2
Graves	10	36.6	34.2	28.0	26.6	14.5	13.2	33.6	43.6
	11	42.2	27.0	36.8	28.4	13.3	21.9	32.3	42.3
	12	46.2	25.2	37.7	28.8	18.5	22.8	39.1	49.0
	13	51.8	18.0	43.3	34.3	15.9	28.4	33.3	43.3
	14	48.6	16.3	48.2	39.3	18.0	33.3	35.4	45.4
	15	26.2	41.0	17.6	18.7	25.8	2.7	44.9	51.9
	16	28.2	40.6	19.6	22.2	18.6	4.7	37.6	47.7
Historyan	17	31.1	49.8	22.6	12.4	31.0	7.7	50.1	56.8
Hickman	18	28.3	42.2	19.8	23.9	20.2	6.4	39.2	41.1
	19	22.1	47.1	13.5	26.2	23.2	8.7	44.1	47.8
	20	21.9	47.3	13.4	21.0	26.9	3.6	46.0	47.6
Marshall	21	54.4	19.4	49.8	65.8	25.3	48.4	5.4	32.7

 Table 4-31: Distance from poultry litter locations to plant locations (miles)

Based on the number of available forest residue locations provided in Table 4-29, the relevant region in each county were identified by zooming into each county in Google Maps and finding the dense, dark green areas as well as attempting to evenly distribute the locations within each county. These areas were assumed to represent canopy, thus, forest or woody areas. The forest residue locations (green tabs) used in the case study can be seen in Fig. 4-7 below.



Figure 4-7: Forest residue locations

The directions feature in Google Maps was again utilized to find the distances from the forest residue locations to potential plant locations, which is summarized in Table 4-32 below.

County	Location	Ballard	Calloway	Carlisle	Fulton	Graves	Hickman	Marshall	McCracken
Ballard	1	16.1	73.5	24.6	56.9	47.8	39.5	54.8	29.3
	2	12.2	74.0	20.7	53.1	43.1	35.6	55.3	29.8
	3	8.5	72.6	17.1	49.4	39.5	31.9	53.9	28.4
	4	3.9	51.2	13.6	45.9	27.3	28.4	44.6	32.2
Calloway	5	67.9	15.0	63.4	66.2	33.5	54.6	19.0	43.1
Calloway	6	62.5	10.0	57.9	61.2	31.8	55.2	26.0	54.3
	7	9.6	45.5	7.9	40.2	21.6	22.7	38.9	29.2
	8	16.2	55.4	7.6	29.2	26.6	11.7	45.7	41.9
Carlisle	9	7.9	55.9	6.1	38.5	32.0	21.0	49.3	39.6
	10	14.8	44.2	8.8	38.4	20.3	20.9	37.6	31.5
	11	11.9	53.9	3.4	32.8	30.0	18.3	47.3	37.6
Fulton	12	34.1	48.1	25.6	6.8	37.9	10.7	57.0	59.8
	13	39.5	31.1	34.9	51.0	10.5	33.5	16.0	18.8
Graves	14	37.8	31.4	29.3	32.4	13.4	14.4	32.5	42.5
	15	49.2	19.5	40.7	31.8	13.2	25.8	33.7	43.8
Hickman	16	23.6	48.6	15.0	21.1	28.2	5.3	47.3	49.3
Marshall	17	57.5	27.9	52.9	68.9	28.4	51.5	9.8	23.3
warsnaft	18	53.9	14.7	49.3	66.1	23.2	48.7	11.2	38.0
McCracken	19	35.7	32.3	31.1	60.1	19.6	42.7	15.1	9.9

 Table 4-32: Distance from forest residue locations to biorefinery locations (miles)

Corn stover and winter wheat straw locations are assumed to be the same because they are coming from the same source. Based on the number of county locations identified in Table 4-30, the corn stover and winter wheat straw locations were selected by zooming in on each county and selecting areas which were highly dense in light yellow and/or light green. These areas were assumed to be fields, thus selected. Much effort was put into distributing the locations across the county as evenly as possible as seen in Fig. 4-8 (yellow tabs).



Figure 4-8: Corn stover and winter wheat straw locations

Distances from the corn stover and winter wheat straw locations to the potential biorefinery plant locations, provided in Table 4-33 below, were again determined using the directions feature in Google Maps.
County	Location	Ballard	Calloway	Carlisle	Fulton	Graves	Hickman	Marshall	McCracken
	1	21.0	69.8	29.6	61.9	42.8	44.1	48.8	22.5
D 11 1	2	8.7	72.3	17.2	49.6	39.7	32.1	53.6	28.1
Ballard	3	9.1	52.2	14.6	46.9	28.3	29.4	45.4	23.5
	4	15.3	62.6	23.9	56.2	37.0	38.8	44.0	18.4
	5	60.3	5.3	55.8	56.4	29.7	50.5	23.9	52.2
Calloway	6	50.1	9.7	45.6	55.1	19.5	40.7	15.9	34.6
	7	55.4	7.9	50.9	50.7	24.8	44.7	26.5	54.8
	8	11.0	44.1	6.5	38.8	20.2	21.3	37.5	29.7
Carlisle	9	14.7	46.7	6.2	35.8	22.8	18.3	40.1	34.1
	10	13.2	53.9	4.7	27.7	25.1	10.2	48.6	38.9
	11	42.9	51.9	34.3	3.4	39.4	19.4	58.5	68.5
Fulton	12	33.0	42.3	24.4	8.9	32.1	9.5	51.2	61.2
Fuiton	13	37.6	48.0	29.1	5.7	37.8	14.2	56.9	66.9
	14	33.9	35.5	25.4	16.5	24.6	10.5	43.7	53.7
	15	43.5	17.1	39.0	37.6	12.9	31.6	30.3	40.3
	16	42.3	26.4	33.7	24.8	20.6	18.9	39.6	49.7
	17	38.1	19.2	33.6	39.6	7.5	27.9	24.9	34.9
Graves	18	23.0	36.6	18.4	52.4	12.7	28.6	29.3	20.0
	19	29.1	32.0	21.2	36.6	10.6	17.5	29.6	39.6
	20	30.7	30.3	26.2	49.4	7.7	32.0	20.8	18.8
	21	37.8	18.8	33.2	49.2	7.1	29.3	16.4	33.3
	22	38.5	31.7	30.0	21.6	19.8	15.1	38.9	48.9
	23	27.8	47.4	19.3	13.1	27.7	4.4	46.8	53.5
Hickmon	24	24.7	44.6	16.1	23.7	20.7	6.2	41.6	41.5
піскіпан	25	26.1	51.8	15.4	21.5	33.1	9.8	52.1	51.9
	26	18.6	48.6	10.1	22.3	28.2	4.8	47.2	44.3
	27	30.9	37.8	22.4	25.4	16.0	7.5	35.0	45.0
Marshall	28	50.3	15.1	45.7	61.7	20.5	44.3	4.9	32.0
wiaishafi	29	42.0	29.2	52.3	68.3	27.8	50.9	10.6	15.5
MaCrooker	30	24.7	56.3	25.2	57.6	31.6	40.1	37.6	11.3
McCracken	31	28.5	40.9	24.0	56.6	17.0	39.2	21.9	9.8

Table 4-33: Distance from corn stover and winter wheat straw locations to biorefinery locations (miles)

As shown in Fig. 4-8 below, the market distribution locations for electricity, gasoline, diesel, natural gas, and ethanol, shown as light blue tabs, were selected at major highway crossroads in each county seat. The selections of such locations were made so the transportation of the product could be accounted for. Only one market distribution location for each county has been identified due to the more dense population around these major highway crossroads compared to remaining

population in each county. On the other hand, residual fuel oil (RFO) is not consumed by the general public in mass quantities. Therefore, it has been assumed RFO will be sold at conventional fuel terminals in the Jackson Purchase Region. Currently, there are two fuel terminals (IRS, 2012) located in McCracken County (Paducah) near the Ohio River as shown in with pink tabs in Fig. 4-9 below. Note natural gas will be transported to the market via pipeline. Therefore, the market distribution locations will serve as a consumption point assuming the natural gas will be supplied to various locations throughout the county via pipeline.



Figure 4-9: Market distribution locations

Distances from the potential biorefinery locations to the market distribution locations and residual fuel oil terminals as shown in Table 4-34 and Table 4-35, respectively, were determined again via the directions per Google Maps.

Location	Ballard	Calloway	Carlisle	Fulton	Graves	Hickman	Marshall	McCracken
Ballard	0.4	54.7	8.9	41.3	30.8	23.8	48.1	32.1
Calloway	55.2	0.7	50.6	52.0	24.5	46.0	18.8	47.1
Carlisle	8.2	50.1	0.4	32.7	26.3	15.3	43.6	33.9
Fulton	42.2	51.5	33.6	0.9	39.8	18.7	58.9	68.9
Graves	31.8	23.7	27.3	40.9	0.7	22.2	20.7	29.9
Hickman	23.6	43.8	15.0	17.3	23.4	0.1	42.5	49.3
Marshall	49.0	18.8	44.4	60.5	20.0	43.0	0.8	24.2
McCracken	31.1	52.4	30.0	65.7	26.1	44.9	33.7	2.6

Table 4-34: Distance from the biorefinery locations to the market distribution locations (miles)

Table 4-35: Residual Fuel Oil Terminal Distances (miles)

Location	Ballard	Calloway	Carlisle	Fulton	Graves	Hickman	Marshall	McCracken
1	34.6	45.7	32.8	68.7	28.2	47.6	27.2	1.3
2	43.4	39.5	39.9	64.4	23.8	47.0	22.7	6.1

Given the distances from potential biorefinery locations and market distribution locations provided in Table 4-34 above, and electrical losses dependent on distance travelled (American Electric Power, 2012), the efficiency factors for supplying the electricity at the market distribution locations has been computed as shown in Table 4-36 below. For example, if the biorefinery were to be located in Ballard County and sending 100 kWh of electricity to Calloway County, only 95 kWh will be supplied for consumption in Calloway County due to 5 kWh being lost to the ambient surroundings during transportation.

Table 4-36: Electrical grid efficiencies

Location	Ballard	Calloway	Carlisle	Fulton	Graves	Hickman	Marshall	McCracken
Ballard	1.00	0.95	0.99	0.96	0.97	0.98	0.95	0.97
Calloway	0.95	1.00	0.95	0.95	0.98	0.95	0.98	0.95
Carlisle	0.99	0.95	1.00	0.97	0.97	0.98	0.96	0.97
Fulton	0.96	0.95	0.97	1.00	0.96	0.98	0.94	0.93
Graves	0.97	0.98	0.97	0.96	1.00	0.98	0.98	0.97
Hickman	0.98	0.96	0.99	0.98	0.98	1.00	0.96	0.95
Marshall	0.95	0.98	0.96	0.94	0.98	0.96	1.00	0.98
McCracken	0.97	0.95	0.97	0.93	0.97	0.96	0.97	1.00

Two different modeling scenarios have been carried out using the information described in this chapter with regards to biomass feedstock availability, product demand, locations and distance for the biomass, plant, and market distribution centers. The following chapter, Chapter 5, will discuss these scenarios in detail followed by the results & analysis in Chapter 6 as well as the discussion in Chapter 7.

#### **5 MODELING SCENARIOS**

The following sections will describe the integrated biorefinery conversion technology (5.1) and the fermentation conversion technology (5.2) in more detail. Any model input variables such as monthly feedstock availability and product demand, as well as any necessary communication between process models will be described and presented under their respective modeling scenario.

#### 5.1 Integrated Biorefinery Conversion Technology

As shown in Fig. 5-1 below, the feedstock paired with the integrated biorefining (IBR) scenario are corn stover, forest residue, and poultry litter. The first step of the IBR process is gasification which the feedstocks will be processed (Tijmensen et al, 2002) for the creation of syngas, mainly comprising of carbon monoxide (CO) and hydrogen (H<sub>2</sub>). The resulting stream is then sent to a water-gas shift reactor (Choi & Stenger, 2003) to improve the H<sub>2</sub>:CO composition ratio where a portion of the hydrogen is then split for the creation of electricity, while the remaining products are sent for further processing via Fischer-Tropsch Synthesis (Zimmerman & Bukur, 1990) for the creation of gasoline, diesel, natural gas, and residual fuel oil.



Figure 5-1: Integrated biorefining process flow diagram

## 5.1.1 Process Model Communication

Even though many models exist today involving these process steps, none consider this feedstock portfolio. Therefore, per the methodology in Chapter 3, a process simulation model was created in ASPEN Engineering Suite for the conversion of corn stover, forest residue, and poultry litter to the mentioned products above similar to the one created by Sukumara et al, (2012). Communication between the ASPEN process model and the MILP optimization model is outlined in Fig. 5-2 below. First, a range for the amount of feedstock is set to be used due to the Economic Optimizer feature within ASPEN being limited to liquids and gases (biomass is in the solid state)

and a limited number of iterations. The process models were then completed by minimizing total utility costs: heating, cooling, and electricity costs. The amount of products created from the feedstock range was then generated to be used in the MILP optimization model as variable inputs. Given the product output, the process operating utility cost were further minimized through heat integration; a process utilizing hot and cold streams to heat and cool each other instead of using steam and cooling water for the same function, respectively. Given these outputs from the ASPEN process model, the location-allocation biorefinery supply chain problem was then solved through the MILP optimization model in ILOG OPL as described in Chapter 3. The resulting output from the MILP optimization model is then further analyzed, as highlighted in Chapter 6.



Figure 5-2: Process and optimization model communication

In Fig. 5-3 below is a screenshot of the process model in ASPEN Plus (part of the ASPEN Engineering Suite) representing the flow as outlined in Fig. 5-1.



Figure 5-3: Integrated biorefining ASPEN screenshot

#### 5.1.2 Feedstock Availability & Product Demand

Given the county feedstock monthly availability and the number of biomass locations in each respective county, the new supply of biomass for each county was then split evenly amongst the biomass locations. For instance, it has been decided that Ballard County has 4 corn stover locations with 4,772 tons available in the month of August. Therefore, 1,193 tons of corn stover will be newly supplied for each corn stover location in Ballard County for the month of August. This methodology has been applied for the new supply of biomass at each respective location in each county. Table 5-1, Table 5-2, and Table 5-3 show the monthly availability at each location from August to July for poultry litter, corn stover, and forest residue, respectively. The harvest of corn begins in August, thus, August will be the first month of the planning period to take full advantage of the fresh corn stover supply. Therefore, the numbers shown in the tables will be used as the new monthly supply variable ( $B_{fim}$ ).

Given that only one market distribution location exists in each county (deemed as the county seat) for electricity, gasoline, diesel, and natural gas, it is assumed these locations will serve as the location for product demand for their respective county. Therefore, the county monthly demand for these products will be used as the product monthly demand variable  $(PD_{pjm})$  as outlined in Table 4-23, 4-24, 4-25, and 4-26 for gasoline, diesel, natural gas, and electricity, respectively. However the demand for residual fuel oil at the terminals located in McCracken County (Paducah) is assumed to be unlimited due to residual fuel oil being used as bunker fuel oils in ships and barges along the Ohio River along with having other industrial applications.

Location	Aug	Sept	Oct	Nov	Dec	Jan	Feb	Mar	Apr	May	Jun	Jul
1	1,660	1,607	1,660	1,607	1,660	1,660	1,500	1,660	1,607	1,660	1,607	1,660
2	1,085	1,050	1,085	1,050	1,085	1,085	980	1,085	1,050	1,085	1,050	1,085
3	1,085	1,050	1,085	1,050	1,085	1,085	980	1,085	1,050	1,085	1,050	1,085
4	1,549	1,499	1,549	1,499	1,549	1,549	1,399	1,549	1,499	1,549	1,499	1,549
5	1,232	1,192	1,232	1,192	1,232	1,232	1,112	1,232	1,192	1,232	1,192	1,232
6	1,662	1,608	1,662	1,608	1,662	1,662	1,501	1,662	1,608	1,662	1,608	1,662
7	1,662	1,608	1,662	1,608	1,662	1,662	1,501	1,662	1,608	1,662	1,608	1,662
8	1,662	1,608	1,662	1,608	1,662	1,662	1,501	1,662	1,608	1,662	1,608	1,662
9	1,662	1,608	1,662	1,608	1,662	1,662	1,501	1,662	1,608	1,662	1,608	1,662
10	1,662	1,608	1,662	1,608	1,662	1,662	1,501	1,662	1,608	1,662	1,608	1,662
11	1,662	1,608	1,662	1,608	1,662	1,662	1,501	1,662	1,608	1,662	1,608	1,662
12	1,662	1,608	1,662	1,608	1,662	1,662	1,501	1,662	1,608	1,662	1,608	1,662
13	1,662	1,608	1,662	1,608	1,662	1,662	1,501	1,662	1,608	1,662	1,608	1,662
14	1,662	1,608	1,662	1,608	1,662	1,662	1,501	1,662	1,608	1,662	1,608	1,662
15	1,644	1,591	1,644	1,591	1,644	1,644	1,485	1,644	1,591	1,644	1,591	1,644
16	1,644	1,591	1,644	1,591	1,644	1,644	1,485	1,644	1,591	1,644	1,591	1,644
17	1,644	1,591	1,644	1,591	1,644	1,644	1,485	1,644	1,591	1,644	1,591	1,644
18	1,644	1,591	1,644	1,591	1,644	1,644	1,485	1,644	1,591	1,644	1,591	1,644
19	1,644	1,591	1,644	1,591	1,644	1,644	1,485	1,644	1,591	1,644	1,591	1,644
20	1,644	1,591	1,644	1,591	1,644	1,644	1,485	1,644	1,591	1,644	1,591	1,644
21	1,399	1,353	1,399	1,353	1,399	1,399	1,263	1,399	1,353	1,399	1,353	1,399

 Table 5-1: Poultry litter location monthly new supply (tons/month)

Location	Aug	Sept	Oct	Nov	Dec	Jan	Feb	Mar	Apr	May	Jun	Jul
1	1,193	11,693	9,068	1,909	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
2	1,193	11,693	9,068	1,909	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
3	1,193	11,693	9,068	1,909	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
4	1,193	11,693	9,068	1,909	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
5	1,348	13,212	10,246	2,157	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
6	1,348	13,212	10,246	2,157	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
7	1,348	13,212	10,246	2,157	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
8	1,515	14,845	11,512	2,424	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
9	1,515	14,845	11,512	2,424	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
10	1,515	14,845	11,512	2,424	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
11	1,123	11,003	8,533	1,796	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
12	1,123	11,003	8,533	1,796	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
13	1,123	11,003	8,533	1,796	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
14	1,123	11,003	8,533	1,796	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
15	1,585	15,529	12,043	2,535	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
16	1,585	15,529	12,043	2,535	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
17	1,585	15,529	12,043	2,535	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
18	1,585	15,529	12,043	2,535	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
19	1,585	15,529	12,043	2,535	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
20	1,585	15,529	12,043	2,535	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
21	1,585	15,529	12,043	2,535	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
22	1,364	13,363	10,363	2,182	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
23	1,364	13,363	10,363	2,182	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
24	1,364	13,363	10,363	2,182	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
25	1,364	13,363	10,363	2,182	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
26	1,364	13,363	10,363	2,182	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
27	1,364	13,363	10,363	2,182	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
28	589	5,769	4,474	942	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
29	589	5,769	4,474	942	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
30	1,051	10,297	7,985	1,681	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
31	1,051	10,297	7,985	1,681	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-

 Table 5-2: Corn stover location monthly new supply (tons/month)

Location	Aug	Sept	Oct	Nov	Dec	Jan	Feb	Mar	Apr	May	Jun	Jul
1	368	356	368	356	368	368	332	368	356	368	356	368
2	368	356	368	356	368	368	332	368	356	368	356	368
3	368	356	368	356	368	368	332	368	356	368	356	368
4	368	356	368	356	368	368	332	368	356	368	356	368
5	309	299	309	299	309	309	279	309	299	309	299	309
6	309	299	309	299	309	309	279	309	299	309	299	309
7	412	398	412	398	412	412	372	412	398	412	398	412
8	412	398	412	398	412	412	372	412	398	412	398	412
9	412	398	412	398	412	412	372	412	398	412	398	412
10	412	398	412	398	412	412	372	412	398	412	398	412
11	412	398	412	398	412	412	372	412	398	412	398	412
12	223	216	223	216	223	223	201	223	216	223	216	223
13	306	296	306	296	306	306	276	306	296	306	296	306
14	306	296	306	296	306	306	276	306	296	306	296	306
15	306	296	306	296	306	306	276	306	296	306	296	306
16	278	269	278	269	278	278	251	278	269	278	269	278
17	390	377	390	377	390	390	352	390	377	390	377	390
18	390	377	390	377	390	390	352	390	377	390	377	390
19	170	164	170	164	170	170	153	170	164	170	164	170

Table 5-3: Forest residue location monthly new supply (tons/month)

#### 5.1.3 Variable Inputs

For model inputs relating to costs, an extensive literature review was conducted as summarized in Table 5-4 below. To account for inflation, from the original values obtained from literature the current value was calculated using the US Department of Labor inflation calculator (US Dept. of Labor, 2012) to give their adjusted current value to be used as model inputs as shown in Table 5-4 below. The prices of products tend to fluctuate throughout the year. Therefore, the product prices were determined by examining the price range over the past year and assuming a reasonable well rounded estimate. For example, the price of regular gasoline and No. 2 diesel fuel from May 2011 to May 2012 had ranges of \$3.23-\$3.97 and \$3.72-\$4.14, respectively (EIA, 2012). Therefore, the prices of gasoline and diesel were assumed to be \$3.50 and \$4.00, respectively. This methodology was applied to obtain the prices of electricity, natural gas, and residual fuel oil.

Cost Parameters	Original	Adjusted	Reference
	Value	Value	
<b>Biomass Purchasing Costs</b>			
Poultry Litter		\$28.93/ton	
Cleanout cost	\$7.42/ton	\$7.83/ton	Jensen et al (2010)
Payment to farmer	\$20/ton	\$21.10/ton	Jensen et al (2010)
Forest Residue		\$14.48/ton	
Delivered cost	\$14.16/ton	\$14.48/ton	Wu et al (2011)
Corn Stover		\$33.21/ton	
Square baling	\$22.81/ton	\$26.03/ton	Sokhansanj et al (2006)
Payment to farmer	\$6.80/ton	\$7.18/ton	Morey et al (2010)
Storage Costs			
Local storage land rent	\$0.397/ton	\$0.42/ton	Morey et al (2010)
Transportation Costs			
Bulk Solids			
Time dependent	\$29/hr/truck	\$30.99/hr/truck	Tittman et al (2008)
Distance dependent	\$1.2/mi/truck	\$1.28/mi/truck	Tittman et al (2008)
Liquids			
Time dependent	\$32/hr/truck	\$34.20/hr/truck	Tittman et al (2008)
Distance dependent	\$1.3/mi/truck	\$1.39/mi/truck	Tittman et al (2008)
Diesel		\$4.00/gall	
Biorefinery			
Skilled labor	\$25.58/hr	\$33.19/hr	Peters et al (2003)
Product Prices			
Gasoline		\$3.50/gall	
Diesel		\$4.00/gall	
Electricity		\$70/MWh	
Natural Gas		\$2.50/MMscf	
Residual Fuel Oil		\$2.50/gall	

# Table 5-4: Integrated biorefining cost parameters summary

Table 5-5 below summarizes other parameter inputs for the integrated biorefining scenario with respective references. Given the weight limit for a vehicle in Kentucky is 80,000 pounds (KRS, 2004), the total weight of filled truck is assumed to be 75,000 pounds so that there are not any potential fines from regulators if trucks were to be overfilled by mistake. Assuming the typical truck weighs 35,000 pounds or 17.5 tons, the maximum amount of biomass or product to be transported is 40,000 pounds. The amount of corn stover to be transported in a truckload is 12.35 tons due to not being as dense as the other biomass feedstocks. The amount of product to be shipped per truck is based on the density of the product and the 40,000 pound limit.

Other Parameters	Value	Reference
<b>Biomass Transportation</b>		
Poultry Litter	20 tons/truck	
Forest Residue	20 tons/truck	
Corn Stover	12.35 tons/truck	Shokhansaj et al (2010)
Biorefinery		
Labor Needed	.002 hrs/kg produced	Peters et al (2003)
Product Transportation		
Gasoline		
Truck capacity	20 tons/truck	
Volume	6,565 gall/truck	
Diesel		
Truck capacity	20 tons/truck	
Volume	5,050 gall/truck	
Residual Fuel Oil		
Truck capacity	20 tons/truck	
Volume	4,846 gall/truck	
Other		
Truck mass	17.5 tons/truck	
Diesel needed	0.2963 gall/ton-mi	

Table 5-5: Integrated biorefining miscellaneous parameters

# 5.2 Fermentation Conversion Technology

A cost analysis completed by Kazi et al, (2010) determined that dilute acid pretreatment followed by enzymatic Saccharification and pentose/hexose co-fermentation using recombinant *Zymomnos molbilis* is the most economical way to produce ethanol from corn stover. Therefore this process has been chosen as the conversion technology for the production of ethanol from corn stover and winter wheat straw, as shown in Fig. 5-4 below. It is assumed that this conversion technology is also the most economical for winter wheat straw as well.



Figure 5-4: Fermentation process flow diagram

### 5.2.1 Feedstock Availability

As with the integrated biorefining scenario, the monthly new supply of biomass for each feedstock location was determined by equally splitting the county monthly availability to each feedstock location within that respective county. Table 5-6 and Table 5-7 below represent the new monthly supply of corn stover and winter wheat straw, respectively. The month of June was chosen as the first month of the planning period for this scenario to take full advantage of the supply of winter wheat straw since the winter wheat straw is first harvested beginning in the first week of June.

Location	Jun	Jul	Aug	Sept	Oct	Nov	Dec	Jan	Feb	Mar	Apr	May
1	-	-	1,193	11,693	9,068	1,909	-	-	-	-	-	-
2	-	-	1,193	11,693	9,068	1,909	-	-	-	-	-	-
3	-	-	1,193	11,693	9,068	1,909	-	-	-	-	-	-
4	-	-	1,193	11,693	9,068	1,909	-	-	-	-	-	-
5	-	-	1,348	13,212	10,246	2,157	-	-	-	-	-	-
6	-	-	1,348	13,212	10,246	2,157	-	-	-	-	-	-
7	-	-	1,348	13,212	10,246	2,157	-	-	-	-	-	-
8	-	-	1,515	14,845	11,512	2,424	-	-	-	-	-	-
9	-	-	1,515	14,845	11,512	2,424	-	-	-	-	-	-
10	-	-	1,515	14,845	11,512	2,424	-	-	-	-	-	-
11	-	-	1,123	11,003	8,533	1,796	-	-	-	-	-	-
12	-	-	1,123	11,003	8,533	1,796	-	-	-	-	-	-
13	-	-	1,123	11,003	8,533	1,796	-	-	-	-	-	-
14	-	-	1,123	11,003	8,533	1,796	-	-	-	-	-	-
15	-	-	1,585	15,529	12,043	2,535	-	-	-	-	-	-
16	-	-	1,585	15,529	12,043	2,535	-	-	-	-	-	-
17	-	-	1,585	15,529	12,043	2,535	-	-	-	-	-	-
18	-	-	1,585	15,529	12,043	2,535	-	-	-	-	-	-
19	-	-	1,585	15,529	12,043	2,535	-	-	-	-	-	-
20	-	-	1,585	15,529	12,043	2,535	-	-	-	-	-	-
21	-	-	1,585	15,529	12,043	2,535	-	-	-	-	-	-
22	-	-	1,364	13,363	10,363	2,182	-	-	-	-	-	-
23	-	-	1,364	13,363	10,363	2,182	-	-	-	-	-	-
24	-	-	1,364	13,363	10,363	2,182	-	-	-	-	-	-
25	-	-	1,364	13,363	10,363	2,182	-	-	-	-	-	-
26	-	-	1,364	13,363	10,363	2,182	-	-	-	-	-	-
27	-	-	1,364	13,363	10,363	2,182	-	-	-	-	-	-
28	-	-	589	5,769	4,474	942	-	-	-	-	-	-
29	-	-	589	5,769	4,474	942	-	-	-	-	-	-
30	-	-	1,051	10,297	7,985	1,681	-	-	-	-	-	-
31	-	-	1,051	10,297	7,985	1,681	-	-	-	-	-	-

 Table 5-6: Corn stover location monthly new supply (tons/month)

Location	Jun	Jul	Aug	Sept	Oct	Nov	Dec	Jan	Feb	Mar	Apr	May
1	3,816	2,480	64	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
2	3,816	2,480	64	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
3	3,816	2,480	64	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
4	3,816	2,480	64	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
5	7,260	4,719	121	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
6	7,260	4,719	121	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
7	7,260	4,719	121	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
8	2,700	1,755	45	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
9	2,700	1,755	45	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
10	2,700	1,755	45	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
11	3,218	2,091	54	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
12	3,218	2,091	54	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
13	3,218	2,091	54	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
14	3,218	2,091	54	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
15	4,675	3,039	78	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
16	4,675	3,039	78	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
17	4,675	3,039	78	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
18	4,675	3,039	78	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
19	4,675	3,039	78	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
20	4,675	3,039	78	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
21	4,675	3,039	78	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
22	3,015	1,960	50	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
23	3,015	1,960	50	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
24	3,015	1,960	50	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
25	3,015	1,960	50	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
26	3,015	1,960	50	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
27	3,015	1,960	50	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
28	4,194	2,726	70	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
29	4,194	2,726	70	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
30	3,096	2,012	52	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
31	3,096	2,012	52	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-

 Table 5-7: Winter wheat straw location monthly new supply (tons/month)

## 5.2.2 Variable Inputs

From the literature review, supply chain costs were indentified from field to market for the production of ethanol from corn stover and winter wheat straw as summarized in Table 5-8 below. Information regarding the costs of winter wheat straw for the production of energy, fuels, and chemicals does not readily exist. Therefore, any costs and parameters associated with corn stover are assumed to be the same for winter wheat straw. Inflation was again accounted for through the use of the Department of Labor's inflation calculator. Operating costs were assumed to be linear based on a 56 million gallon per Humbird and Aden (2009). Maintenance costs were based on 10% of the installed equipment costs from the Humbird and Aden (2009) work. The price of ethanol was determined by using the ethanol wholesale price provided by EIA's Annual Energy Outlook (2012). Since the price of wholesale ethanol fluctuated around \$2.50 per gallon, a price of \$2.50 per gallon was used in the model.

Cost Domonotors	Original	Adjusted	Deference
Cost Parameters	Value	Value	Kelerence
Biomass Purchasing Costs			
Corn Stover		\$33.21/ton	
Square baling	\$22.81/ton	\$26.03/ton	Sokhansanj et al (2006)
Payment to farmer	\$6.80/ton	\$7.18/ton	Morey et al (2010)
Winter Wheat Straw		\$33.21/ton	
Square baling	\$22.81/ton	\$26.03/ton	Sokhansanj et al (2006)
Payment to farmer	\$6.80/ton	\$7.18/ton	Morey et al (2010)
Storage Costs			
Local storage land rent	\$0.397/ton	\$0.42/ton	Morey et al (2010)
Transportation Costs			
Bulk Solids			
Time dependent	\$29/hr/truck	\$30.99/hr/truck	Tittman et al (2008)
Distance dependent	\$1.2/mi/truck	\$1.28/mi/truck	Tittman et al (2008)
Liquids			
Time dependent	\$32/hr/truck	\$34.20/hr/truck	Tittman et al (2008)
Distance dependent	\$1.3/mi/truck	\$1.39/mi/truck	Tittman et al (2008)
Diesel		\$4.00/gall	
Biorefinery			
Fermentation operating	\$0.671/gall	\$0.72/gall	Humbird & Aden (2009)
Skilled labor	\$25.58/hr	\$33.19/hr	Engineering News
			Record (2001)
Maintenance costs	\$0.281/gall	\$0.301/gall	Humbird & Aden (2009)
Product Prices			
Ethanol		\$2.50/gall	EIA (2012a)

### Table 5-8: Fermentation cost parameters summary

Table 5-9 below represents the data regarding the miscellaneous input variables for the corn stover and winter wheat straw to ethanol scenario. The amount of ethanol to be shipped via truck was determined by the maximum weight allowance of 80,000 pounds (KRS, 2004), a buffer of 5,000 pounds, and the density of ethanol. The amount of winter wheat straw to be transported per

truck is assumed to be the same as corn stover given that both are agricultural residues from major grain production.

Other Parameters	Value	Reference	
<b>Biomass Transportation</b>			
Corn Stover	12.35 tons/truck Shokhansaj et al (20		
Winter Wheat Straw	12.35 tons/truck		
Biorefinery			
Labor Needed	.002 hrs/kg produced	Peter et al (2003)	
Ethanol Yield			
Corn Stover	67.64 gall/ton	Lee et al (2007)	
Winter Wheat Straw	67.81 gall/ton	Humbird & Aden (2009)	
Product Transportation			
Ethanol			
Truck capacity	20 tons/truck		
Volume	6,060 gall/truck		
Other			
Truck mass	17.5 tons/truck		
Diesel needed	0.2963 gall/ton-mi		

Table 5-9: Fermentation miscellaneous parameters

The results and sensitivity analysis from the integrated biorefining and fermentation case studies will be presented in Chapters 6 and 7, respectively, followed by a discussion of the supply chain performance in Chapter 8.

### 6 INTEGRATED BIOREFINING RESULTS & ANALYSIS

This chapter will present a detailed report of the results from the integrated biorefining scenario (6.1), as well as any potential decisions to improve the supply chain performance (6.2), along with a sensitivity analysis on the main parameters from the model outputs (6.3)

#### 6.1 Integrated Biorefinery Results

Per the methodology and process model communication flow described in Chapter 3 and Chapter 5, respectively, a product slate was created in ASPEN Plus by minimizing utility costs via heat integration using all available biomass. Outputs from the ASPEN Plus models were then used as inputs for the MILP optimization model and solved using OPL ILOG CPLEX. using a personal laptop computer with an Intel Centrino processor and a clock speed of 2.00 GHz. Each model took approximately 85 seconds to solve.

## 6.1.1 Supply Chain Configurations

From the created product slate and feedstock requirements using all biomass, the resulting annual supply chain profitability came to a loss of roughly \$70 million without a single profitable operating month, locating the biorefinery in Graves County (Mayfield). Therefore, an additional constraint was placed in the ASPEN Plus process model for the minimum and maximum monthly amount of each feedstock to be used for three different plant sizes. The monthly range of feedstock to be used corresponded to 1-10%, 10-15%, and 15-20% of monthly biomass availability for the small, medium, and large plant sizes, respectively, as shown in Table 6-1 below. Since only 5% of the total amount of corn stover is available in August, a smaller amount based on availability is to be used for corn stover. For the remaining months, September through July, the remaining 95% of total corn stover supply was evenly spread out across the months to serve as a basis for the amount to be used for the production of gasoline, diesel, natural gas, electricity, and residual fuel oil. The total amount of forest residue and poultry litter is assumed constant throughout the year (monthly amount based on the number of days in the month), therefore the daily amount to be used for each plant size will be the same from August to July. The resulting feedstock requirements and product slate created from the ASPEN Plus process models are shown in the Appendix for each plant size.

Month	August		September-July			
Feedstock	Corn	Forest	Poultry	Corn	Forest	Poultry
	Stover	Residue	Litter	Stover	Residue	Litter
Small	0.1 - 2.5	0.1 - 0.5	0.1 - 2.0	0.1 - 4.5	0.1 - 0.5	0.1 - 2.0
Medium	2.5 - 3.75	0.5 - 0.75	2.0 - 3.0	4.5 - 6.75	0.5 - 0.75	2.0 - 3.0
Large	3.75 - 5.0	0.75 - 1.0	3.0 - 4.0	6.75 - 9.0	0.75 - 1.0	3.0 - 4.0

Table 6-1: ASPEN monthly feedstock range based on plant size (kg/s)

Figure 6-1, Fig. 6-2, and Fig. 6-3 represents the supply chain configurations for the small, medium, and large plants, respectively, consisting of feedstock (yellow, green, and blue tabs), biorefinery (red tab), residual fuel oil terminal (light blue tab), and market distribution locations (light blue tabs). As the size of the biorefinery increases, the number of feedstock and market distribution locations increase. Therefore, by supplying biomass and sending products to and from the biorefinery, respectively, higher supply chain costs will be seen. All three plants have been located in Hickman County (Clinton), while market distribution location include Hickman County (Clinton), Carlisle County (Bardwell), and Fulton County (Hickman) as well a residual fuel oil terminal in McCracken County (Paducah).



Figure 6-1: Large integrated biorefinery supply chain configuration



Figure 6-2: Medium integrated biorefinery supply chain configuration



Figure 6-3: Small integrated biorefinery supply chain configuration

Throughout the year for each biorefinery size, the same respective forest residue and poultry litter locations supply the biorefinery, whereas, the location from which the corn stover is supplied differs from month-to-month based on availability at each respective location. Therefore, as supply depletes from corn stover location close to the biorefinery, corn stover is then sent from farther distances, thus increasing biomass transportation costs.

## 6.1.2 Biorefinery Profitability, Costs, & Revenues

The monthly profitability from August to July for each plant size is shown in Fig. 6-4 below. From the parameters of the three plant sizes given by either the ASPEN process model, literature, or existing data, none of the plants are profitable in any given month throughout the year. The total losses for the year are \$2.6 million, \$7.2 million, and \$13.3 million for the small, medium, and large biorefinery, respectively. For each plant size the losses decrease from August to September due to the corn stover becoming more readily available throughout the supply locations. Therefore, a decrease in transportation costs is seen as more corn stover is being transported from closer sources. As corn stover biomass depletes throughout the year, corn stover is then sent from farther distances, thus increasing biomass transportation costs for all three plant sizes.



Figure 6-4: Integrated biorefinery supply chain monthly profitability for small, medium, and large plant sizes

Before additional decisions are made to improve the supply chain performance, the monthly costs and revenue streams must be evaluated for each respective plant size. The monthly cost breakdown is shown in Fig. 6-5a, Fig. 6-5b, and Fig. 6-5c, respectively for the small, medium, and large plant sizes. The majority of the costs for each plant size derive from the purchasing of biomass, utilities at the biorefinery, and diesel costs relating to transporting the biomass and products. The costs related to paying the employees at the plant and truck drivers as well as the land rent costs do not play a significant role in the monthly profitability for each plant size.







6-5: Integrated biorefinery monthly costs (\$/month), (a) small, (b) medium, and (c) large

The monthly revenue streams from electricity, gasoline, diesel, natural gas, and residual fuel oil are broken down by month in Fig. 6-6a, Fig. 6-6b, and Fig. 6-6c, respectively for the small, medium, and large plant sizes. For each plant size roughly 48% and 29% come from the sale of

residual fuel oil and diesel, respectively. The remaining 23% of revenue is generated through the sale of gasoline, natural gas, and electricity.









Residual Fuel Oil
Electricity
Natural Gas
Diesel



6-6: Integrated biorefinery monthly revenues (\$/month), (a) small, (b) medium, and (c) large

#### 6.2 Integrated Biorefining Additional Decisions

Due to each plant size not being profitable in any month throughout the year, additional decisions need to be made to improve the supply chain performance for each respective plant size. Since residual fuel oil makes up roughly 48% of the monthly revenue stream for each plant size and transportation of the residual fuel oil to the terminal ranges from 7.8% to 11.2% of the total monthly costs, a different mode of transporting the residual fuel oil is needed. When negating this cost, each plant has profitable months as shown in Fig. 6-7 below. It is assumed the cost of transporting the residual fuel oil is placed on a third party or transported via pipeline at a fraction of the cost. Since multiple pipelines exist in the region, this is not a far reaching assumption.



Figure 6-7: Monthly profitability without residual fuel oil transportation (\$/month)

There has been much debate over the issue of government subsidies for the production of energy from biomass resources, especially ethanol from corn grain. However, subsidies are typically paid to the energy producer, thus indirectly to the farmer or aggregator for the particular biomass feedstock. Figure 6-8 below represents the monthly supply chain profitability given a government subsidy of \$7 per ton paid directly to the farmer alleviating part of the biomass purchasing costs to the biorefinery. Note that RFO in Fig. 6-8 below represents residual fuel oil. The performance for each plant size as well as the implications of transporting or not transporting residual fuel oil is shown below. By alleviating a portion of the biomass purchasing costs by subsidizing the farmer or aggregator directly not only does the monthly supply chain performance for each plant

size improve but also incentivizes other potential farmers or aggregators, thus, an increase in supply is expected. Therefore, costs associated with transporting such biomass should decrease as supply increase.



Figure 6-8: Monthly profitability with government subsidy to farmer (\$/month)

Since governmental subsidies are out of the biorefinery's operational control for potential additional revenue whether that be indirectly from revenue streams, the focus here will be on improving supply chain performance without any government incentives. Therefore, an additional decision will be on shutting down production during the non-profitable months where residual fuel oil transported via truck is negated as shown in Fig. 6-9 below. The operating months for the small, medium, and large plants are August through January, August through October, and August to September, respectively.



Figure 6-9: Monthly profitability with plant shutdown (\$/month)

# 6.3 Integrated Biorefinery Sensitivity Analysis

Given the total profitability from Fig. 6-9 above, sensitivity analysis was conducted ranging the price of gasoline, diesel, natural gas, electricity, and residual fuel oil as shown in Fig. 6-10, Fig. 6-11, Fig. 6-12, and Fig. 6-13, respectively. The price ranges analyzed are \$2.50-\$4.25 per gallon of gasoline, \$3.00-4.75 per gallon of diesel, \$1.50-\$3.25 per MSCF (thousand standard cubic feet) for natural gas, \$55-\$90 per MWh (megawatt-hour), and \$1.50-\$3.25 per gallon of residual fuel oil.



Figure 6-10: Annual profitability with ranging gasoline price (\$/year)



Figure 6-11: Annual profitability with ranging diesel price (\$/year)



Figure 6-12: Annual profitability with ranging natural gas price (\$/year)



Figure 6-13: Annual profitability with ranging electricity price (\$/year)



Figure 6-14: Annual profitability with ranging residual fuel oil price (\$/year)

From the sensitivity analysis it is apparent the prices of diesel and residual fuel oil have the largest impact on supply chain profitability due to not only using diesel for the transportation of biomass and certain products but also diesel and residual fuel oil make up 29% and 48% of the monthly revenue stream for each plant size. The price of gasoline, natural gas, and electricity do not have large impacts on the supply profitability due to comprising of 23% of the monthly revenue stream. None of the plants are profitable when the price of diesel or residual fuel oil drops below \$3.10 and \$2.10 per gallon, respectively. Each plant size is profitable given the ranges for the price of electricity and natural gas, whereas, none of the plant sizes are profitable for a gasoline price below \$3.15 per gallon for gasoline. Even though each plant is highly

dependent on the price of diesel and residual fuel oil, the smaller plant size is more robust as it is profitable over a longer period of time as well as profitable over a broad range of prices for the given products. Due to diesel being the fuel used to transport both feedstocks and products, the effect on the supply chain performance from price of diesel is expected and typical.

The following chapter will present the results from the fermentation modeling scenario as well as a sensitivity analysis of each respective supply chain configuration. A more detailed discussion regarding the outcomes of each scenario will be given in Chapter 8.

This chapter presents the results from the Fermentation modeling scenario obtained from the MILP optimization model using corn stover and winter wheat straw for the production of ethanol (7.1). A sensitivity analysis has been conducted to assess the robustness of each respective supply chain (7.2) for further discussion.

## 7.1 Fermentation Results

Since past process work involves corn stover and winter wheat straw for the production of ethanol, there is not a need to create a process simulation model. From the parameters given in Chapter 5, the MILP optimization model was then solved in ILOG OPL using a personal laptop computer with an Intel Centrino processor and a clock speed of 2.00 GHz. Each model took approximately 11 seconds to solve.

Per the methodology in Chapter 3, all available corn stover and winter wheat straw was used for the production of ethanol to provide a baseline for comparison against other potential plant sizes. Although the integrated biorefinery scenario required a supply of each biomass feedstock throughout the year, this is not the case with the fermentation scenario as existing process modeling already exists for this feedstock-to-product pathway. Therefore, only the months from June to November will have any ethanol production for the 'all-biomass' case due to these months being the only months that have new feedstock supply. Thus, all new biomass feedstock supply is used for the production of ethanol in each month. Hence, no costs or streams of revenue were seen from December through May due to not having a new supply of corn stover or winter wheat straw. The results from the MILP optimization model, using all the biomass, located a 68.6 million gallon plant in Graves County with an annual loss of \$17.8 million without a single profitable month.

# 7.1.1 Supply Chain Configurations

Due to prior work being completed for this feedstock-to-product pathway and an annual loss of \$17.8 million using all the biomass, three plant sizes were selected for further analysis. First, an additional decision variable was added to the MILP optimization model considering the plant size assuming constant production throughout the year (monthly amount produced dependent on number of days in the month) to provide a baseline for further comparison. From the optimal

plant size found (1.89 million gallons) via the MILP optimization model, a larger and a smaller plant size were determined to be 0.5 million gallons and 5 million gallons, respectively.

By using the plant size as an additional decision variable, the model was then solved by maximizing profit resulting in a 1.89 million gallon capacity plant located in Calloway County as shown in Fig. 7-1 below. Only one supply location is needed throughout the year to supply the 1.89 million gallon biorefinery. The ethanol production at the biorefinery is sufficient enough to supply most, if not all of the monthly ethanol demand throughout the year in Calloway County (10% of gasoline monthly demand) as well as part of the monthly ethanol demand in Marshall County during August, October, January, March, and May. Note that the red, yellow, and light blue tabs in Fig. 7-1 below represent the biorefinery location, biomass location, and market distribution location, respectively. Also, the county in which the biorefinery is located also has a market distribution location but is not shown in the map due to covering up the location of the biorefinery. For example, in Fig. 7-1 below, the supply chain configuration below has two market distribution locations: one in Calloway County and the other in Marshall County.



Figure 7-1: 1.89 Million gallon biorefinery supply chain configuration (optimal)

After optimizing the location-allocation as well as the plant size for an ethanol producing biorefinery supply chain, the plant size was then set for comparison to an annual capacity of 0.5 million gallons assuming constant production throughout the year (monthly production based on number of days in month). The MILP location-allocation optimization model was then solved locating the biorefinery in Fulton County as shown in Fig. 7-2 below. Again, only one feedstock location is needed to supply the 0.5 million gallon biorefinery throughout the year. The monthly production of ethanol at the biorefinery is enough to supply most, if not all of the monthly ethanol demand of Fulton County as well as part of the ethanol demand in Hickman County in June and July.



Figure 7-2: 0.5 Million gallon biorefinery supply chain configuration

An annual plant capacity was then set to 5.0 million gallons so that the performance of a larger biorefinery supply chain could be compared against the optimal supply chain with a annual plant capacity of 1.89 million gallons. The MILP location-allocation optimization model was then solved resulting with a biorefinery located in Calloway County as shown in Fig. 7-3 below with the respective supply chain configuration. Three feedstock locations are needed to supply the biorefinery with corn stover and winter wheat straw throughout the year. Given the constant supply of ethanol, the monthly amount of ethanol produced is adequate enough to supply all of the ethanol demand in Calloway County and Marshall County, as well as a partial amount of the demand in Graves County throughout the year. Market distribution locations in McCracken County and Hickman County are supplied during the month of January.



Figure 7-3: 5.0 Million gallon biorefinery supply chain configuration

#### 7.1.2 Biorefinery Profitability, Costs, & Revenue

The monthly profitability from June to May for each plant size is shown in Fig. 7-4 below. From the parameters of the three plant sizes, an overall annual profit is seen for the 1.89 million gallon and 0.5 million gallon plant as well as being profitable in every month. However, the 5.0 million

gallon plant is not profitable over the year nor is it profitable in any single month during that year. The yearly total profits for the 0.5 million gallon, 1.89 million gallon, and 5.0 million gallon plants are \$125,695/year, \$175,490/year, and \$-722,237/year, respectively. The monthly profitability throughout the year remains fairly constant for the 0.5 million gallon and 1.89 million gallon plants, whereas, the monthly losses for the 5.0 million gallon plant varies drastically. Even though the monthly loss is around \$20,000 per month for five months out of the year, it is coupled with losses of \$80,000 plus per month in June and from January through May. Therefore, the 1.89 million gallon plant has the highest overall annual profitability due to a steady monthly profit range of \$10,716-\$16,314/month. The smaller plant size, 0.5 million gallons, also follows the 1.89 million gallon plant profitability trend over the course of the year as the profits range from \$6,174-\$7,410 per month.



Figure 7-4: Fermentation biorefinery supply chain monthly profitability (\$/month)

Even though the overall profitability for the 1.89 million gallon plant is greatest amongst the three plant sizes over a year, the monthly profits per gallon produced is greatest for the 0.5 million gallon capacity plant as shown in Fig. 7-5 below. The monthly profitability based on production for the 0.5 million gallon plant and 1.89 million gallon plant range from \$0.14-0.17 per gallon and \$0.07-0.10 per gallon, respectively.



Figure 7-5: Fermentation biorefinery supply chain monthly production profitability (\$/gallon)

To properly explain the reason for the phenomena presented above, the monthly costs for the 0.5 million gallon, 1.89 million gallon, and 5.0 million gallon capacities plants are shown below in Fig. 7-6a, Fig. 7-6b, and Fig. 7-6c, respectively.



(a)



**(b)** 



7-6: Monthly biorefinery costs (\$/month), (a) 0.5 million gallon, (b) 1.89 million gallon, (c) 5.0 million gallon

A summary of the biomass, biorefinery, and distribution costs is provided in Fig. 7-7 below. The biomass costs include the purchasing of the biomass, land rent for storage at the feedstock location, truck transportation costs, and truck diesel costs. The biorefinery costs include the utility costs, labor, supervision, maintenance, and overhead costs at the biorefinery. Costs associated with the distribution costs include the truck transportation and diesel costs to transport the ethanol to the market distribution locations. For each plant size, the biomass cost as a percentage of total costs increase throughout the year. This is due to the biorefinery being supplied by the nearest feedstock location first to take advantage of all the biomass before it degrades. Then it is supplied by locations farther and farther away to meet the monthly production requirements as biomass is either used or degrades at each feedstock location. Even though the biorefinery costs makeup a large portion of the total overall costs, the operating costs are linearly proportional to the capacity of the plant. The costs associated with distributing the ethanol to the market for the 5.0 million gallon plant is greatest as it supplies 5 counties over the course of the year, whereas the other two plant sizes only serve 2 counties throughout the year. However, 1.89 million gallon plant (located in Calloway County) has a smaller distribution costs as a percentage of total costs when compared to the 0.5 million gallon plant. This is due to both plants supplying 2 different counties and Fulton County (where the 0.5 million gallon plant is located) having a smaller monthly ethanol demand. Therefore, to obey the constraints, ethanol is needed to be transported to another county for consumption, consequently driving up product transportation cost.



7-7: Monthly costs as a percentage of total monthly costs (%)

### 7.2 Fermentation Additional Decisions

Compared to the integrated biorefinery scenario, additional decisions are only needed to make the 5.0 million gallon plant supply chain configuration profitable as the 0.5 million gallons and 1.89 million gallons plants and their respective supply chains are profitable throughout the year as well as steadily profitable every month. Since the biomass costs ranges from approximately 30-40% of the total supply chain costs, as with the integrated biorefinery scenario, a subsidy of \$7 per ton paid directly to the farmer was analyzed resulting in increased monthly profitability for each plant size as shown in Fig. 7-8 below. The 5.0 million gallon plant is profitable for 5 months out of the year but still does not turn a profit over a given year.


Figure 7-8: Monthly profitability with government subsidy to farmer (\$/month)

Government subsidies are out of the biorefinery's operational control, therefore, the focus for the fermentation case study will be on potential market conditions and their ramification on the supply chain performance is conducted through a sensitivity analysis.

# 7.3 Fermentation Sensitivity Analysis

The results of this analysis, just as in chapter 6, are obvious because one can clearly say that product price increases will increase profitability. Given the total annual profitability for each plant size, a sensitivity analysis was conducted ranging the price of ethanol and diesel as shown in Fig. 7-9 and Fig. 7-10, respectively. The price ranges analyzed are \$1.50-\$3.25 per gallon of ethanol and \$3.00-\$4.75 per gallon of diesel. Note that the price of ethanol is based on wholesale ethanol, not the typical E85 (85% ethanol, 15% gasoline) as seen at the pump.



Figure 7-9: Annual profitability with ranging ethanol price (\$/year)



Figure 7-10: Annual profitability with ranging diesel price (\$/year)

From the sensitivity analysis, it is apparent the price of ethanol has the largest impact on supply chain profitability for each supply chain configuration. An increase of \$0.15 per gallon from the \$2.50 per gallon price turns an annual profit for all plant sizes including the 5.0 million gallon plant. A price above \$2.80 per gallon makes the 5.0 million gallon plant the most profitable of the three plant sizes. However, a drop in ethanol price has severe impact on the 5.0 million gallon plant, whereas the impact is less for the 0.5 million plant and the 1.89 million gallon plant. While holding other costs and prices constant, the 0.5 million gallon supply chain and 1.89 million gallon supply chain were still profitable over the year given a diesel price range of \$3.00-\$4.75 per gallon. On the other hand, the 5.0 million gallon plant and respective supply chain was only profitable with a diesel price of \$3.00 per gallon. From these observations, the price of ethanol is

concluded to have the largest supply chain ramifications, while the price of diesel has little ramifications on supply chain profitability for the fermentation scenario.

From the results and observations presented in the past two chapters given the case study in the Jackson Purchase Region of Western Kentucky, conclusions made from the model and methodology presented in Chapter 3 as well as the path forward will be discussed in more detail in the following chapter.

### 8 CONCLUSIONS & FUTURE WORK

This research presented a methodology and a region specific tool which included strategic and tactical level decisions into the design of a biorefinery supply chain to aid in the decision making process for policy makers and potential investors. Using the Jackson Purchase Region in Western Kentucky as a case study, two conversion technologies were analyzed and compared for the production energy, fuels, and chemicals from local lignocellulosic biomass resources. Three biorefinery capacities were examined for each conversion technology. A MILP optimization model was built to determine the location of each plant and its respective supply chain configuration as well as the monthly allocation of each biomass feedstock and product by maximizing profit over a one year time frame. Model constraints included monthly biomass feedstock availability at each feedstock location, monthly product demand at each market distribution location, the amount of product product produced at the biorefinery. A method for improving supply chain performance post-optimality via strategic level decisions and government subsidies were also discussed to provide a more extensive analysis.

Current research lacks models which consider the monthly availability of second-generation biomass feedstock and local monthly product demand. Therefore, this research attempts in bridging this gap by evaluating corn stover, forest residue, and poultry litter for the production of gasoline, diesel, natural gas, electricity, and residual fuel oil using a integrated biorefinery approach via gasification and Fischer-Tropsch synthesis. This was then compared against utilizing corn stover and winter wheat straw for the production of ethanol using a more conventional conversion technology via Saccharification and fermentation. A comprehensive literature review was then conducted for costs parameters inputs. If literature did not exist regarding operational costs and/or product conversion efficiencies, an ASPEN Plus model was built finding utility costs and product output via heat integration. The optimal supply chain configuration and monthly allocation of feedstocks and products were determined by the MILP optimization model which seemed to be a viable approach as each solution took approximately 11 and 85 seconds to solve for the fermentation and integrated biorefinery modeling scenarios, respectively, in ILOG OPL (ran on a personal laptop with an Intel Centrino processor with a clock speed of 2.00 GHz).

From the three capacities studied for each conversion technology, the two smaller fermentation biorefinery capacities and respective supply chain configurations performed the best overall given the case study. Even though these two biorefinery supply chain configurations were not as sensitive to the price of diesel as the others were. The price of ethanol had a large impact on the supply chain performance due to being the only source of revenue. For this reason, the integrated biorefinery has a processing advantage given the right market conditions and proper biomass feedstock mix. The integrated biorefinery scenario heavily depended on the availability of corn stover due to having the same required amount from September through July. Therefore, investigating a feedstock portfolio which depended less on the amount of corn stover may have an economical advantage to what was studied. The costs associated with purchasing and transporting the biomass to the biorefinery seemed to be greatest as a percentage of total supply chain costs for the integrated biorefining scenario. On the other hand, the costs of processing the biomass into the desired products were greatest for the fermentation scenario as a percentage of total supply chain costs. Therefore, given the processing expertise in Kentucky for producing ethanol for the sale of alcohol (especially bourbon from corn grain), the fermentation conversion technology may be advantageous for Kentucky so that production and supply chain upsets are avoided through operational experience knowledge and experience with corn availability and price, respectively.

However, a limitation with the integrated biorefinery scenario was that the profit was not able to be maximized through the process simulation due to the Economic Optimization feature only being able to handle two of the three physical states (liquids and gases, not solids). Consequently, since biomass is in the solid state, a decision variable representing the amount of biomass required at the biorefinery could not be defined while optimizing biorefinery utility cost within the process simulation model. Thus, future studies investigating the other biomass feedstock mix ratios may have more favorable supply chain results than the ones studied for the integrated biorefinery scenario.

As the demand for energy, fuels, and chemicals derived from cellulosic resources due to governmental mandates is set to increase in the upcoming years, total supply chain costs from field-to-market, must be similar to those of fossil fuels for consumers to participate. Further improvements in the model could include a different mode of transportation of biomass and products as the most expensive mode, truck transport, was evaluated with this study. A more efficient densification system, either mechanical into pellets or chips or chemical via Pyrolysis

could be evaluated using this tool so that more biomass could be transported at once, thus driving down transportation costs and overall supply chain costs.

Neither Renewable Energy Certificates (RECs) for the production of electricity or Renewable Identification Numbers (RINs) for the production of renewable gasoline, diesel, and ethanol were used as a revenue source in this study. An increase in profitability, thus supply chain performance for all plant capacities in each modeling scenario would be seen if government subsidies were considered such as REC's and RIN's. On the other hand, government subsidies paid directly to the farmer instead of the energy producer has the potential of alleviating supply chain costs related to biomass purchasing costs but also can be done at a cheaper rate on a per gallon or energy output rate than what is currently in place all while incentivizing the supplier (farmers or aggregators). Therefore, more biomass would become available and thus driving down supply chain costs even further. Given that only one example was studied, future studies involving government subsidies in a more detailed manner could also provide further insight to policy makers.

The optimal supply chain configuration found for each scenario in this research could also depend on other parameters and/or constraints that were not considered on a broader scale. For example, capital costs to build the biorefinery could have a large impact on the supply chain performance as the payback period to repay the initial capital to build the biorefinery was not considered. If capital costs were included, the resulting size of the biorefinery and respective supply chain configuration would be heavily dependent on the capital cost input. Capital costs vary drastically year-to-year given the global raw material demand (steel in this case for the equipment), equipment vendor shop floor backlog, local labor availability, credit availability, and interest rates. For these reasons, the impact of capital costs on supply chain performance should be done post-optimality so that a more extensive analysis can be conducted through multiple market scenarios. Environmental impacts and/or constraints such as greenhouse gas (GHG) emissions throughout the supply chain and the impact of potential large amounts of water diverted from local streams and rivers to be used at the biorefinery were also not considered in this study. Given multiple supply chain configurations, a total life-cycle analysis (LCA) could be conducted to select the most environmentally friendly supply chain configuration.

Given the capability to interface with various process simulations, this region specific tool provides the capability for policy makers and potential investors to evaluate multiple feedstock-

to-product pathways. The approach developed in this research provides to be a platform for further integration with other modeling tools. The availability of potential biomass feedstocks depend on a number of factors such as rainfall, growing degree days, and crop infestation just to name a few. The demand for the created products also depend on a wide variety of factors such as price, unemployment rate (the higher the rate, the less amount of people have jobs, the less money the general public has to spend), and the regions infrastructure capacity. To properly capture the variation in biomass availability and product demand, a modeling tool such as discrete-event simulation (DES) will help in the decision making process as the tool will evaluate the robustness of a given supply chain over a longer period of time given the randomness of such activities. From the relationships found between the parameters and different variables found from the use of this tool as well as the discrete-event simulation model, further evaluation and analysis can then be conducted via systems dynamic modeling to provide a more holistic analysis to policy makers and potential investors.

Incorporating strategic and tactical level decisions in the supply chain design of a biorefinery is not only a more realistic approach but the resulting supply chain will be more resilient to varying market conditions. Alas, the resulting supply chain configuration should further reduce the dependency on foreign crude oil from unstable areas for the production of energy, fuels, and chemicals as well as reducing the greenhouse gas emissions related to our energy supply all while involving local rural economies.

### REFERENCES

Akgul, O., Zamboni, A., Bezzo, F., Shah, N., and Papageorgiou, L.G. (2011) "Optimization Based Approaches for Bioethanol Supply Chains", *Industrial and Engineering Chemistry Research*, 50: 4927-4938.

Allen, J., Browne, M., Hunter, A., Boyd, J., and Palmer, H. (1998) "Logistics management and costs of biomass fuel supply", *International Journal of Physical Distribution & Logistics Management*, 28 (6): 463-477.

Almansoori, A., Shah, N. (2009) "Design and operation of a future hydrogen supply chain: Multiperiod model", *International Journal of Hydrogen Energy*. 34: 7883-7897.

American Electric Power, (2012) Transmission Facts. http://www.aep.com/about/transmission/docs/transmission-facts.pdf accessed on Feb, 15th, 2012.

An, H., Wilhelm, W.E., and Searcy, S.W. (2011a) "Biofuel and petroleum-based fuel supply chain research: A literature review", *Biomass and Bioenergy*, 35: 3763-3774.

An, H., Wilhelm, W.E., and Searcy, S.W. (2011b) "A mathematical model to design a lignocellulosic biofuel supply chain system with a case study based on a region in Central Texas", *Biomass and Bioenergy*, 102:7860-7880.

Baliban, R.C., Elia, J.A., and Floudas, C.A. (2011) "Optimization framework for the simultaneous process synthesis, heat and power integration of a thermochemical hybrid biomass, coal, and natural gas factility", *Computers and Chemical Engineering*, 35(9): 1647-1690.

Biotechnology Industrial Organization (2011) "The value proposition for cellulosic and advanced biofuels under the US Federal Renewable Fuels Standard", *Industrial Biotechnology*, April, 7(2): 111-117.

Brown, R.C (2003) *Biorenewable Resources Engineering New Product from Agriculture*, Iowa State Press, Ames, Iowa

Bowling, I.M., Pance-Ortega, J.M., and El-Halwagi, M.M. (2011) "Facility Location and Supply Chain Optmization for a Biorefinery", *Industrial and Engineering Chemistry Research*, 50: 6276-6286.

Bringezu, S., Schutz, H., O'Brien, M., Kauppi, L., Howarth, R.W., and McNelly, J. (2009) "Towards sustainable production and use of resources: Assessing Biofuels", *United Nations Environment Programme*, pp. 25.

Carlisle, F.S. (1984) "Ammonia in Poultry houses: A Literature Review", *World's Poultry Science Journal*, 40: 99-113.

Choi, Y., and Stenger, H.G. (2003) "Water gas shift kinetics and reactor modeling for fuel cell grade hydrogen", *Journal of Power Sources*, 124 (2): 432-439.

Dal-Mas, M., Giarola, S., Zamboni, A., Bezzo, F. (2011) "Strategic design and investment capacity planning of the ethanol supply chain under price uncertainty", *Biomass and Bioenergy*, 35: 2059-2071.

Directive 2003/30/EC. "On the promotion of the use of biofuels and other renewable fuels for transport". Official Journal of the European Union; L 123:42-6.

Elia, J.A., Baliban, R.C. Xiao, X. and Floudas, C.A. (2011) "Optimal energy supply network determination and life cycle analysis for hybrid coal, biomass, and natural gas to liquid (CBGTL) plants using carbon-based hydrogen production", *Computers and Chemical Engineering*, 35 (8): 1399-1430.

Energy Independence and Security Act (EISA) (2007) Public Law 110-140 December 19, 2007.

Food and Drug Administration (2008), "Substances Prohibited from use in animal food or feed: Final Rule" *Federeal Register*, 21 CFR Part 589.

Gigler, J.K., Hendrix, E.M.T., Heesen, R.A., van den Hazelkamp, V.G.W., and Meerdink, G. (2002) "On the optimization of agri chains by dynamic programming", *European Journal of Operational Research*, 139: 613-625.

Gold, S., and Seuring, S. (2011) "Supply chain and logistics issues of bio-energy production", *Journal of Cleaner Production*, 19: 32-42.

Graham, R.L., Nelson, R., Sheehan, J., Perlack, R.D. and Wright, L.L. (2007) "Current and Potential US Corn Stover Supplies", *Agronomy Journal*, 99: 1-11.

Hacker, J.J. (2005) "Effects of Logging Residue Removal on Forest Sites A Literature Review", *West Central Wisconsin Regional Planning* Commission, Eau Claire, Wisconsin.

Howry, S., Stoecker, A., Storm, D., and White, M. (2008) "Economic Analysis of Management Practices to Reduce Phosphorus Load to Lake Eucha and Spavinaw", Proceeding of the Southern Agricultural Economics Association Annual Meeting, Dallas, Texas, February 2-6, 2008.

Huisman, W., Venturi, P., and Molenaar, J., (1997) "Costs of supply chains of *Miscanthus giganteus*", *Indutrial Crops Production*, 6: 353-356.

Humbird, D., and Aden, A. (2009) "Biochemical Production of Ethanol from Corn Stover: 2008 State of technology Model", Golden, Colorado.

Huang, H.J., Lin, W., Ramaswamy, S., and Tschirner, U. (2009) "Process Modeling of Comprehensive Integrated Forest Biorefinery - An integrated approach", *Applied Biochemical Biotechnology*, 154:205-216.

Huang, Y., Chen, C.W., Fan, Y. (2010) "Multistage optimization of the supply chains of biofuels", *Transportation Research Part E*, 46: 820-830.

Internal Revenue Service (2012) Fuel Terminal Locations, <u>http://www.irs.gov/pub/irs-utl/tcn\_db.pdf</u> accessed on March 3rd, 2012.

Jensen, K.L., Roberts, R.K., Bazen, E., Menard, R.J., and English, B.C. (2010) "Farmer Willingness to Supply Poultry Litter for Energy Conversion and to Invest in an Energy Conversion Plant", *Journal of Agricultural and Applied Economics*, 42 (1): 105-199.

Judd, D.D., Sarin, S.C., and Cundiff, J.S., (2012) "Design, modeling, and analysis of feedstock logistics system", *Bioresource Technology*, 103: 209-218.

Kazi, F.K., Fortman, J.A., Anex, R.P., Hsu, D.D., Aden, A., Dutta, A., and Kothandaraman, G. (2010) "Techno-economic comparison of process technologies for biochemical ethanol production from corn stover", *Fuel*, 89: S20-S28.

Kim, J., Realff, M.J., Lee, J.H. Whittaker, C., and Furtner, L. (2011a) "Design of biomass processing network for biofuel production using an MILP model", *Biomass and Bioenergy*, 35:853-871.

Kim, J., Realff, M.J., Lee, J.H. (2011b) "Optimal design and global sensitivity analysis of biomass supply chain networks for biofuels under uncertainty", *Computers and Chemical Engineering*, 35(9): 1738-1751.

KRS (2004). Kentucky Weight (mass) limits for trucks, 603 KAR 5:066, http://www.lrc.ky.gov/kar/603/005/066.htm accessed on October 25th, 2011. Kumar, A., Sokhansanj, S., and Flynn, P.C., (2006) "Development of a multicriteria assessment model for ranking biomass feedstock collection and transportation systems", *Applied Biochemistry and Biotechnology*, 123: 71-87.

Lam, H.L., Varbanov, P., and Klemes, J. (2010) "Minimising carbon footprint of regional biomass supply chains" *Resources, Conservation and Recycling*, 54: 303-309.

Lee, D., Owens, V.N., Boe, A., and Jerangama, P. (2007) "Composition of Herbaceous Biomass Feedstocks", *SunGrant Initiative North Central Center*.

Liu, Z. and Huang, Y.L. (2012) "Technology Evaluation and Decision Making for Sustainability Enhancement of Industrial Systems under Uncertainty", in press, *AIChE Journal*.,

Londo, M. Lensink, S., Wakker, A., Fischer, F., Prieler, and van Velthuizen, H. (20201) "The REFUEL EU Road map for biofuels in transport: application of the project's tolls to some short-term policy issues", *Biomass and Bioenergy*, 344: 244-250.

Marvin, W.A., Schmidt, L.D., Benjaafar, S., Tiffany, D.G., and Daoutidis, P. (2012) "Economic Optimization of a Lignocellulosic Biomass-to-Ethanol Supply Chain", *Chemical Engineering Science*, 67: 68-69.

Miles, T.R., Baxter, L.L., Bryers, R.W., Jenkins, B.M., Oden, L.L. (1995) "Alkali Deposits Found in Biomass Power Plants: A Preliminary Investigation of the Extent and Nature", *National Renewable Energy Laboratory, Golden, Colorado.* 

Mele, F.D., Kostin, A.M., Guillen-Gosalbez, G., and Jimenez, L. (2011) "Multiobjective Model for More Sustainable Fuel Supply Chains. A Case Study of the Sugar Cane Industry in Argentina", *Industrial and Engineering Chemistry Research*, 50: 4939-4958.

Millbrandt, A. (2005) "A Geographic Perspective on the Current Biomass Resource Availability in the United States", *National Renewable Energy Laboratory, Golden, Colorado.* 

Mitchell, C.C., and Donald, J.O. (1995) "The value and use of poultry manure as fertilizer", *Alabama Cooperative Extension Service Circular*, ANR-244.

Morey, R.V., Kaliyan, N., Tifany, D.G., and Schmidt, D.R. (2010) "A Corn Stover Logistics System", *Applied Engineering in Agriculture*, 26 (3): 455-461.

Nagurney, A (2010) Optimal supply chain network design and redesign at minimal total cost and with demand satisfaction", *International Journal of Production Economics*, 128: 200-208.

Naik, S.N., Goud, V.V., Rout, P.K. and Dalai, A.K. (2010) "Production of first and second generation biofuels: A comprehensive review", *Renewable and Sustainable Energy Reviews*, 14:578-597.

Olsson, L. Ed. (2007) "Biofuels. Advances in Biochemical Engineering and Biotechnology", *Springer: Berlin/Heidelberg*, 108.

Papapostolou, C., Kondili, E., and Kaldellis, J.K. (2011) "Development and implementation of an optimization model for biofuels supply chain", *Energy*, 36: 6019-6026.

Parker, N.C., Ogden, J.M., Fan, Y. (2008) "The role of biomass in California's hydrogen economy", *Energy Policy*, 36: 3925-3939.

Parker, N., Tittman, P., Hart, C., Nelson, R., Skog, K., Schmidt, A., Gray, E., and Jenkins, B. (2010) "Development of a biorefinery optimized biofuel supply curve for the Western United States", *Biomass and Bioenergy*, 34, 1597-1607.

Pereira, H.M., Leadley, P.W., Proenca, V., Alkemade, R., Scharlemann, J.P.W., Fernandex-Manjarres, J.F.F, Aruaujo, M.B., Balvanera, P., Bigss, R., Cheung, W.W.L., Chini, L., Cooper,

H.D., Gilam, E.L., Guenette, S., Hurtt, G.C., Huntington, H.P., Mace, G.M., Oberdorff, T., Revenga, C., Rodrigues, P., Scholes, R.J., Sumaila, U.R., Walpole, M. (2010) "Scenarios for Global Biodiversity in the 21<sup>st</sup> Century", *Science*, 330(6010): 1496-1501.

Perlack, R.D., Wright, L.L. Turhollow, A.F., Stoeks, B.J., and Erbach, D.L. (2005) "Biomass as a Feedstock for Bioenergy and Bioproducts Industry: The technical feasibility of a Billion-Ton Annual Supply", Oak Ridge, Tennessee.

Peters, M.S., Timmerhaus, K.D., West, R.E. (2003) *Plant Design and Economics for Chemical Engineers*, McGraw-Hill, 5<sup>th</sup> Edition.

Rentizelas, A.A., Tolis, A.J., and Tatsiopoulos, I.P. (2009) "Logistics issues of biomass: The storage problem and the multi-biomass supply chain", *Renewable and Sustainable Energy Reviews*, 13:887-894.

Sokhansanj, S., Kumar, A., and Turhollow, A.F., (2006) "Development and implementation of integrated biomass supply anaylsis and logistics model (IBSAL)", *Biomass and Bioenergy*, 30: 838-847.

Stanford Reserch Institute (1976). "An evaluation of the use of Agricultural Residues as Energy Feedstocks", *National Science Foundation Report*, Washington D.C.

Sukumara, S., Amundson, J., Faulkner, W., Badurdeen, F., and Seay, J. (2012) "Multidisciplinary Optimization for Region Sepcific Sustainable Biorefining." *Computers and Chemical Engineering*. Submitted for Review.

Takemura, K., Kahdre, M., Joseph, D., Yousef, A., Sreevatsan, S. (2004) "An overview of transmissible spongiform encephalopathies", *Animal Health Research Reviews*, 5(2): 103-124.

Tatsiopoulos, I.P., and Tolis, A.J. (2003) "Economic aspects of the cotton-stalk biomass logistics and comparison of supply chain methods", *Biomass and Bioenergy*. 24: 199-214.

Tay, D.H.S., Ng, D.K.S., Sammons, N.E., and Eden, M.R. (2011) "Fuzzy Optimization Approach for the Synthesis of a Sustainable Integrated Biorefinery", *Industrial Engineering Chemical Resources*, 50: 1652-1655.

Tijmensen, M.J.A., Faaji, A.P.C., Hamelinck, C.N., and van Hardeveld, M.R.M. (2002) "Exploration of the possibilities for production of Fischer-Tropsch liquids and power via biomass gasification. *Biomass and Bioenergy*, 23: 129-152.

TPO - Timber Product Output (2009) Timber Product Output Reports, Southern Research Station, http://srsfia2.fs.fed.us/php/tpo\_2009/tpo\_rpa\_int1.php accessed on June 23rd, 2011.

Titman, P.W., Parker, N.C., Hart, Q.J., and Jenkins, B.M. (2010) "A spatially explicit technoeconomic model of bioenergy and biofuels production in California", *Journal of Transport Geography*, 18: 715-728.

Tripp, S., Powell, R., Nelson, P. (2009) "Regional strategy for biobased products in the Mississippi Delta", *Battelle Technology Partnership Practice*.

Tully, J. (1996) Coal Fields of the Conterminous United States, United States Geological Survey, http://pubs.usgs.gov/of/1996/of96-092/index.htm accessed on March 3rd, 2012.

United Kingdom (2008). Climate Change Act 2008 c.27.

U.S. Census Bureau (2010). Intercensal Population Estimates 1970-2010, <u>http://www.census.gov/popest/data/counties/totals/2011/CO-EST2011-01.html</u> accessed on January 12th, 2011.

U.S. Department of Agriculture (2007) Census of Agriculture,

http://www.agcensus.usda.gov/Publications/2007/Full\_Report/ accessed on July 3rd, 2011.

U.S. Department of Agriculture (2010a) Kentucky Corn Production, National Agricultural Statistics Service, <u>http://quickstats.nass.usda.gov/results/DA0167AE-AC75-3E37-AAF5-AD8F93F06946</u> accessed on July 20th, 2011.

U.S. Department of Agriculture (2010b) Kentucky Corn Production Progress, National Agricultural Statistics Service, http://www.nass.usda.gov/QuickStats/Create\_Federal\_All.jsp#top accessed on July 20th, 2011.

U.S. Department of Agriculture (2011a) Kentucky Winter Wheat Production, National Agricultural Statistics Service, <u>http://quickstats.nass.usda.gov/results/DA0167AE-AC75-3E37-AAF5-AD8F93F06946</u> accessed on July 20th, 2011.

U.S. Department of Agriculture (2011b) Kentucky Winter Wheat Production Progress, National Agricultural Statistics Service, http://www.nass.usda.gov/QuickStats/PullData\_US\_CNTY.jsp accessed on July 20th, 2011.

U.S. Department of Energy (2011). "U.S. Billion-Ton Update: Biomass Supply for a Bioenergy and Bioproducts Industry." R.D. Perlack and B.J. Stokes (Leads), ORNL/TM-2011/224. Oak Ridge National Laboratory, Oak Ridge, TN. 227

U.S. Department of Transportation (2011) Office of Highway Policy Information (OHPI) - Motor Fuel & Highway Trust Fund. Monthly Motor Fuel Reported by States, <u>http://www.fhwa.dot.gov/policyinformation/motorfuelhwy\_trustfund.cfm</u> accessed on December 13th, 2011.

U.S. Energy Information Administration (2010) Coal, http://www.eia.gov/coal/annual/pdf/table2.pdf accessed on March 2<sup>nd</sup>, 2012.

U.S. Energy Information Administration (2011), Today in Energy, "Residual fuel consumption in the United States", <u>http://www.eia.gov/todayinenergy/detail.cfm?id=4250</u> accessed on November 2<sup>nd</sup>, 2011.

U.S. Energy Information Administration (2012a) Annual Energy Outlook, <u>http://www.eia.gov/oiaf/aeo/tablebrowser/#release=EARLY2012&subject=0-</u> <u>EARLY2012&table=12-EARLY2012&region=0-0&cases=full2011-d020911a,early2012-</u> <u>d121011b</u> accessed on April 1<sup>st</sup>, 2012.

U.S. Energy Information Administration (2012b) Electric Power Monthly, <u>http://www.eia.gov/electricity/monthly/</u> accessed on February 1<sup>st</sup>, 2012.

U.S. Energy Information Administration (2012c) Natural Gas, http://www.eia.gov/dnav/ng/hist/n3060ky2m.htm accessed on February 1<sup>st</sup>, 2012.

U.S. Energy Information Administration (2012d) Petroleum & Other Liquids, <u>http://www.eia.gov/dnav/pet/hist/LeafHandler.ashx?n=PET&s=MREUPUS2&f=M</u> accessed on February 1<sup>st</sup>, 2012.

U.S. Environmental Protection Agency (2007) Renewable Fuel Standard (RFS) <u>http://www.epa.gov/otaq/fuels/renewablefuels/index.htm</u> accessed on January 27th, 2011.

U.S. Environmental Protection Agency (2011). State Renewable Portfolio Standards. <u>http://www.epa.gov/lmop/publications-tools/funding-guide/renewable.html</u> accessed on March 12th, 2012.

van Dyken, S., Bakken, B.H., and Skjebred, H.I. (2010) "Linear mixed-integer models for biomass supply chain with transport, storage and processing", *Energy*, 35: 1338-1350.

Walther, G., Schatka, A. and Spengler, T.S. (2012) "Design of regional production networks for second generation synthetic bio-fuel - A case study in Northern Germany", *European Journal of Operational Research*, 218: 280-292.

Wepry, T., Peterson, G., Aden, A., Bozell, J., Holladay, J., White, J., and Mannheim, A. (2004) "Top Value Added Chemical from Biomass, Vol. I - Results of Screening for Potential Candidates from Sugars and Synthesis Gas", *Pacific Northwest National Laboratory (PNNL); National Renewable Energy Laboratory (NREL),* [Online] Available at: http://www1.eere.energy.gov/biomass/pdfs/35523.pdf (accessed April 16, 2012).

Wu, J., Wang, J., Hartley, D., and McNeel, J. (2012) "Economic modeling of woody biomass utilization for bioenergy: a case study in West Virginia", *Proceedings of the ASABE Conference*, Louisville, Kentucky, August 7-10, 2011. Paper number 1111309.

Yun, C., Kim, Y., Park, J., and Park, S. (2009) "Optimal procurement and operational planning for risk management of an integrated biorefinery process", *Chemical Engineering Research and Design*, 87: 1184-1190.

Zamboni, A., Shah, N., and Bezzo, F. (2009a) "Spatially Explicit Static Model for the Strategic Design of Future Bioethanol Production Systems. 1. Cost Minimization", *Energy Fuels*, 23: 5121-5133.

Zamboni, A., Shah, N., and Bezzo, F. (2009b) "Spatially Explicit Static Model for the Strategic Design of Future Bioethanol Production Systems. 2. Multi-Objective Environmental Optimization", *Energy Fuels*, 23: 5134-5143.

Zhang, GIS data obtained via correspondence with Dr. Zhang of Murray State University via Dr. Seay of the University of Kentucky College of Engineering in Paducah, Kentucky.

Zhu, X., Li, X., Yao, Q., Chen, Y. (2011) "Challenges and models in supporting logistics system design for dedicated-biomass-based bioenergy industry", *Bioresource Technology*, 102: 1344-1351.

Zhu, X., and Yao, Q. (2011) "Logistics system design for biomass-to-bioenergy industry with multiple types of feedstocks", *Bioresource Technology*, 102:10936-10945.

Zimmerman, W.H., and Bukur, D.B. (1990) "Reaction Kinetics over Iron Catalysts for the Fischer-Tropsch Synthesis", *Canadian Journal of Chemical Engineering*, 68: 292-301.

# VITA

William Harrison Faulkner

# **Date and Place of Birth**

September 20th, 1984: Somerset, Kentucky, United States of America

## **Education**

Bachelors of Science in Chemical Engineering University of Kentucky, United States 2008

## **Professional Experience**

Associate Process Engineer I (July 2008 - April 2010) Fluor Enterprises, Detroit, MI & Irvine, CA

Research Assistant (July 2007 - August 2007) Keimyung University, Daegu, South Korea

Tech Service Co-op (Spring 2005, Fall 2005, & Summer 2006 semesters) Marathon Petroleum, Detroit, MI

Production Team Member (May 2004 - August 2004) Toyotetsu American Inc., Somerset, KY

## Awards and Honors

- Sustainability and Green Systems Best Track Paper International Conference on Industrial Engineering and Operations Management Istanbul Turkey, July 3-6, 2012
- 2. Council of Supply Chain Management Professionals Cincinnati Chapter Scholarship Student Paper Competition, Spring 2012
- Thurston S. Strunk Engineering Scholarship University of Kentucky, Lexington, KY, Fall 2004 - Spring 2008

# **Publications**

**Faulkner, W.** and Badurdeen, F. (2012) "Sustainable Value Stream Mapping (Sus-VSM): Methodology to Visualize and Assess Manufacturing Sustainability Performance", *Journal of Cleaner Production*. Submitted for Review.

Sukumara, S., Amundson, J., **Faulkner, W**., Badurdeen, F., and Seay, J. (2012) "Multidisciplinary Optimization for Region Sepcific Sustainable Biorefining." *Computers and Chemical Engineering*. Submitted for Review.

Amundson, J., **Faulkner, W.**, Sukumara, S., Seay, J., and Badurdeen, F. (2012) "A Bayesian Network Based Approach for Risk Modeling to Aid in Development of Sustainable Biomass Supply Chains." *Computer Aided Chemical Engineering*. Ed. Bogle, I.D.L., and Fairweather, M. Vol. 30. Elsevier, 152-156.

Sukumara, S., Amundson, J., **Faulkner, W**., Badurdeen, F., and Seay, J. (2012). "Multidisciplinary Approach in Developing Region Specific Optimization Tool for Sustainable Biorefinering." *Computer Aided Chemical Engineering*. Ed. Bogle, I.D.L., and Fairweather, M. Vol. 30. Elsevier, 157-161.

### **Conference Papers**

**Faulkner, W.**, Templeton, W., Gullett, D., and Badurdeen, F. (2012) "Visualizing Sustainability Performance of Manufacturing Systems using Sustainable Value Stream Mapping (Sus-VSM)", Proceedings of the 2012 International Conference on Industrial Engineering and Operations Management (IEOM), Istanbul, Turkey, July, 3-6, 2012.

### **Conference Presentations**

**Faulkner, W.**, Amundson, J., Sukumara, S., Badurdeen, F., and Seay, J. "Coupled Optimization and Simulation for Multi-Biomass Sourced-to Biorefinery Supply Chain Modeling and Analysis." Presented at the *2011 AIChE Annual Meeting*, October 16<sup>th</sup>-21<sup>st</sup>, 2011, Minneapolis, MN.